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Whether disclosure of the requested in-
formation will contribute to ‘‘public 
understanding.’’ The disclosure must 
contribute to the understanding of a 
reasonably broad audience of persons 
interested in the subject, as opposed to 
the individual understanding of the re-
quester. A requester’s expertise in the 
subject area and ability and intention 
to effectively convey information to 
the public will be considered. It will be 
presumed that a representative of the 
news media will satisfy this consider-
ation. 

(iv) The significance of the contribu-
tion to public understanding: Whether 
the disclosure is likely to contribute 
‘‘significantly’’ to public under-
standing of government operations or 
activities. The public’s understanding 
of the subject in question, as compared 
to the level of public understanding ex-
isting prior to the disclosure, must be 
enhanced by the disclosure to a signifi-
cant extent. FOI Offices will not make 
value judgments about whether infor-
mation that would contribute signifi-
cantly to public understanding of the 
operations or activities of the govern-
ment is ‘‘important’’ enough to be 
made public. 

(3) To determine whether the second 
fee waiver requirement is met, FOI Of-
fices will consider the following fac-
tors: 

(i) The existence and magnitude of a 
commercial interest: Whether the re-
quester has a commercial interest that 
would be furthered by the requested 
disclosure. FOI Offices will consider 
any commercial interest of the re-
quester (with reference to the defini-
tion of ‘‘commercial use request’’ in 
paragraph (b)(1) of this section), or of 
any person on whose behalf the re-
quester may be acting, that would be 
furthered by the requested disclosure. 
Requesters will be given an oppor-
tunity in the administrative process to 
provide explanatory information re-
garding this consideration. 

(ii) The primary interest in disclo-
sure: Whether any identified commer-
cial interest of the requester is suffi-
ciently large, in comparison with the 
public interest in disclosure, that dis-
closure is ‘‘primarily in the commer-
cial interest of the requester.’’ A fee 
waiver or reduction is justified where 

the public interest standard is satisfied 
and that public interest is greater in 
magnitude than that of any identified 
commercial interest in disclosure. FOI 
Offices ordinarily will presume that 
when a news media requester has satis-
fied the public interest standard, the 
public interest will be the interest pri-
marily served by disclosure to that re-
quester. Disclosure to data brokers or 
others who merely compile and market 
government information for direct eco-
nomic return will not be presumed to 
primarily serve the public interest. 

(4) When only some of the requested 
records satisfy the requirements for a 
waiver of fees, a waiver will be granted 
for only those records. 

(5) Requests for the waiver or reduc-
tion of fees must address the factors 
listed in paragraphs (k) (l)–(3) of this 
section, insofar as they apply to each 
request. FOI Offices will exercise their 
discretion to consider the cost-effec-
tiveness of their investment of admin-
istrative resources in deciding whether 
to grant waivers or reductions of fees 
and will consult the appropriate EPA 
offices as needed. Requests for the 
waiver or reduction of fees must be 
submitted along with the request. 

(6) When a fee waiver request is de-
nied, EPA will do no further work on 
the request until it receives an assur-
ance of payment or an appeal of the fee 
waiver adverse determination is made 
and a final appeal determination is 
made pursuant to § 2.104(j). 

§ 2.108 Other rights and services. 

Nothing in this subpart shall be con-
strued to entitle any person, as a right, 
to any service or to the disclosure of 
any record to which such person is not 
entitled under the FOIA. 

Subpart B—Confidentiality of 
Business Information 

§ 2.201 Definitions. 

For the purposes of this subpart: 
(a) Person means an individual, part-

nership, corporation, association, or 
other public or private organization or 
legal entity, including Federal, State 
or local governmental bodies and agen-
cies and their employees. 
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(b) Business means any person en-
gaged in a business, trade, employ-
ment, calling or profession, whether or 
not all or any part of the net earnings 
derived from such engagement by such 
person inure (or may lawfully inure) to 
the benefit of any private shareholder 
or individual. 

(c) Business information (sometimes 
referred to simply as information) 
means any information which pertains 
to the interests of any business, which 
was developed or acquired by that busi-
ness, and (except where the context 
otherwise requires) which is possessed 
by EPA in recorded form. 

(d) Affected business means, with ref-
erence to an item of business informa-
tion, a business which has asserted 
(and not waived or withdrawn) a busi-
ness confidentiality claim covering the 
information, or a business which could 
be expected to make such a claim if it 
were aware that disclosure of the infor-
mation to the public was proposed. 

(e) Reasons of business confidentiality 
include the concept of trade secrecy 
and other related legal concepts which 
give (or may give) a business the right 
to preserve the confidentiality of busi-
ness information and to limit its use or 
disclosure by others in order that the 
business may obtain or retain business 
advantages it derives from its rights in 
the information. The definition is 
meant to encompass any concept which 
authorizes a Federal agency to with-
hold business information under 5 
U.S.C. 552(b)(4), as well as any concept 
which requires EPA to withhold infor-
mation from the public for the benefit 
of a business under 18 U.S.C. 1905 or 
any of the various statutes cited in 
§§ 2.301 through 2.309. 

(f) [Reserved] 
(g) Information which is available to 

the public is information in EPA’s pos-
session which EPA will furnish to any 
member of the public upon request and 
which EPA may make public, release 
or otherwise make available to any 
person whether or not its disclosure 
has been requested. 

(h) Business confidentiality claim (or, 
simply, claim) means a claim or allega-
tion that business information is enti-
tled to confidential treatment for rea-
sons of business confidentiality, or a 
request for a determination that such 

information is entitled to such treat-
ment. 

(i) Voluntarily submitted information 
means business information in EPA’s 
possession— 

(1) The submission of which EPA had 
no statutory or contractual authority 
to require; and 

(2) The submission of which was not 
prescribed by statute or regulation as a 
condition of obtaining some benefit (or 
avoiding some disadvantage) under a 
regulatory program of general applica-
bility, including such regulatory pro-
grams as permit, licensing, registra-
tion, or certification programs, but ex-
cluding programs concerned solely or 
primarily with the award or adminis-
tration by EPA of contracts or grants. 

(j) Recorded means written or other-
wise registered in some form for pre-
serving information, including such 
forms as drawings, photographs, video-
tape, sound recordings, punched cards, 
and computer tape or disk. 

(k) [Reserved] 
(l) Administrator, Regional Adminis-

trator, General Counsel, Regional Coun-
sel, and Freedom of Information Officer 
mean the EPA officers or employees 
occupying the positions so titled. 

(m) EPA office means any organiza-
tional element of EPA, at any level or 
location. (The terms EPA office and 
EPA legal office are used in this subpart 
for the sake of brevity and ease of ref-
erence. When this subpart requires that 
an action be taken by an EPA office or 
by an EPA legal office, it is the respon-
sibility of the officer or employee in 
charge of that office to take the action 
or ensure that it is taken.) 

(n) EPA legal office means the EPA 
General Counsel and any EPA office 
over which the General Counsel exer-
cises supervisory authority, including 
the various Offices of Regional Coun-
sel. (See paragraph (m) of this section.) 

(o) A working day is any day on which 
Federal Government offices are open 
for normal business. Saturdays, Sun-
days, and official Federal holidays are 
not working days; all other days are. 
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§ 2.202 Applicability of subpart; pri-
ority where provisions conflict; 
records containing more than one 
kind of information. 

(a) Sections 2.201 through 2.215 estab-
lish basic rules governing business con-
fidentiality claims, the handling by 
EPA of business information which is 
or may be entitled to confidential 
treatment, and determinations by EPA 
of whether information is entitled to 
confidential treatment for reasons of 
business confidentiality. 

(b) Various statutes (other than 5 
U.S.C. 552) under which EPA operates 
contain special provisions concerning 
the entitlement to confidential treat-
ment of information gathered under 
such statutes. Sections 2.301 through 
2.311 prescribe rules for treatment of 
certain categories of business informa-
tion obtained under the various statu-
tory provisions. Paragraph (b) of each 
of those sections should be consulted to 
determine whether any of those sec-
tions applies to the particular informa-
tion in question. 

(c) The basic rules of §§ 2.201 through 
2.215 govern except to the extent that 
they are modified or supplanted by the 
special rules of §§ 2.301 through 2.311. In 
the event of a conflict between the pro-
visions of the basic rules and those of a 
special rule which is applicable to the 
particular information in question, the 
provision of the special rule shall gov-
ern. 

(d) If two or more of the sections con-
taining special rules apply to the par-
ticular information in question, and 
the applicable sections prescribe con-
flicting special rules for the treatment 
of the information, the rule which pro-
vides greater or wider availability to 
the public of the information shall gov-
ern. 

(e) For most purposes, a document or 
other record may usefully be treated as 
a single unit of information, even 
though in fact the document or record 
is comprised of a collection of indi-
vidual items of information. However, 
in applying the provisions of this sub-
part, it will often be necessary to sepa-
rate the individual items of informa-
tion into two or more categories, and 
to afford different treatment to the in-
formation in each such category. The 
need for differentiation of this type 

may arise, e.g., because a business con-
fidentiality claim covers only a portion 
of a record, or because only a portion 
of the record is eligible for confidential 
treatment. EPA offices taking action 
under this subpart must be alert to this 
problem. 

(f) In taking actions under this sub-
part, EPA offices should consider 
whether it is possible to obtain the af-
fected business’s consent to disclosure 
of useful portions of records while pro-
tecting the information which is or 
may be entitled to confidentiality (e.g., 
by withholding such portions of a 
record as would identify a business, or 
by disclosing data in the form of indus-
try-wide aggregates, multi-year aver-
ages or totals, or some similar form). 

(g) This subpart does not apply to 
questions concerning entitlement to 
confidential treatment or information 
which concerns an individual solely in 
his personal, as opposed to business, 
capacity. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40000, Sept. 8, 1978; 50 FR 51661, Dec. 18, 
1985] 

§ 2.203 Notice to be included in EPA 
requests, demands, and forms; 
method of asserting business con-
fidentiality claim; effect of failure 
to assert claim at time of submis-
sion. 

(a) Notice to be included in certain re-
quests and demands for information, and 
in certain forms. Whenever an EPA of-
fice makes a written request or demand 
that a business furnish information 
which, in the office’s opinion, is likely 
to be regarded by the business as enti-
tled to confidential treatment under 
this subpart, or whenever an EPA of-
fice prescribes a form for use by busi-
nesses in furnishing such information, 
the request, demand, or form shall in-
clude or enclose a notice which— 

(1) States that the business may, if it 
desires, assert a business confiden-
tiality claim covering part or all of the 
information, in the manner described 
by paragraph (b) of this section, and 
that information covered by such a 
claim will be disclosed by EPA only to 
the extent, and by means of the proce-
dures, set forth in this subpart; 

(2) States that if no such claim ac-
companies the information when it is 
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received by EPA, it may be made avail-
able to the public by EPA without fur-
ther notice to the business; and 

(3) Furnishes a citation of the loca-
tion of this subpart in the Code of Fed-
eral Regulations and the FEDERAL REG-
ISTER. 

(b) Method and time of asserting busi-
ness confidentiality claim. A business 
which is submitting information to 
EPA may assert a business confiden-
tiality claim covering the information 
by placing on (or attaching to) the in-
formation, at the time it is submitted 
to EPA, a cover sheet, stamped or 
typed legend, or other suitable form of 
notice employing language such as 
trade secret, proprietary, or company con-
fidential. Allegedly confidential por-
tions of otherwise non-confidential 
documents should be clearly identified 
by the business, and may be submitted 
separately to facilitate identification 
and handling by EPA. If the business 
desires confidential treatment only 
until a certain date or until the occur-
rence of a certain event, the notice 
should so state. 

(c) Effect of failure to assert claim at 
time of submission of information. If in-
formation was submitted by a business 
to EPA on or after October 1, 1976, in 
response to an EPA request or demand 
(or on an EPA-prescribed form) which 
contained the substance of the notice 
required by paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion, and if no business confidentiality 
claim accompanied the information 
when it was received by EPA, the in-
quiry to the business normally re-
quired by § 2.204(c)(2) need not be made. 
If a claim covering the information is 
received after the information itself is 
received, EPA will make such efforts as 
are administratively practicable to as-
sociate the late claim with copies of 
the previously-submitted information 
in EPA files (see § 2.204(c)(1)). However, 
EPA cannot assure that such efforts 
will be effective, in light of the possi-
bility of prior disclosure or widespread 
prior dissemination of the information. 

§ 2.204 Initial action by EPA office. 
(a) Situations requiring action. This 

section prescribes procedures to be 
used by EPA offices in making initial 
determinations of whether business in-
formation is entitled to confidential 

treatment for reasons of business con-
fidentiality. Action shall be taken 
under this section whenever an EPA of-
fice: 

(1) Learns that it is responsible for 
responding to a request under 5 U.S.C. 
552 for the release of business informa-
tion; in such a case, the office shall 
issue an initial determination within 
the period specified in § 2.112; 

(2) Desires to determine whether 
business information in its possession 
is entitled to confidential treatment, 
even though no request for release of 
the information has been received; or 

(3) Determines that it is likely that 
EPA eventually will be requested to 
disclose the information at some future 
date and thus will have to determine 
whether the information is entitled to 
confidential treatment. In such a case 
this section’s procedures should be ini-
tiated at the earliest practicable time, 
in order to increase the time available 
for preparation and submission of com-
ments and for issuance of determina-
tions, and to make easier the task of 
meeting response deadlines if a request 
for release of the information is later 
received under 5 U.S.C. 552. 

(b) Previous confidentiality determina-
tion. The EPA office shall first ascer-
tain whether there has been a previous 
determination, issued by a Federal 
court or by an EPA legal office acting 
under this subpart, holding that the in-
formation in question is entitled to 
confidential treatment for reasons of 
business confidentiality. 

(1) If such a determination holds that 
the information is entitled to confiden-
tial treatment, the EPA Office shall 
furnish any person whose request for 
the information is pending under 5 
U.S.C. 552 an initial determination (see 
§ 2.111 and § 2.113) that the information 
has previously been determined to be 
entitled to confidential treatment, and 
that the request is therefore denied. 
The office shall furnish such person the 
appropriate case citation or EPA deter-
mination. If the EPA office believes 
that a previous determination which 
was issued by an EPA legal office may 
be improper or no longer valid, the of-
fice shall so inform the EPA legal of-
fice, which shall consider taking action 
under § 2.205(h). 
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(2) With respect to all information 
not known to be covered by such a pre-
vious determination, the EPA office 
shall take action under paragraph (c) 
of this section. 

(c) Determining existence of business 
confidentiality claims. (1) Whenever ac-
tion under this paragraph is required 
by paragraph (b)(2) of this section, the 
EPA office shall examine the informa-
tion and the office’s records to deter-
mine which businesses, if any, are af-
fected businesses (see § 2.201(d)), and to 
determine which businesses if any, 
have asserted business confidentiality 
claims which remain applicable to the 
information. If any business is found to 
have asserted an applicable claim, the 
office shall take action under para-
graph (d) of this section with respect to 
each such claim. 

(2)(i) If the examination conducted 
under paragraph (c)(1) of this section 
discloses the existence of any business 
which, although it has not asserted a 
claim, might be expected to assert a 
claim if it knew EPA proposed to dis-
close the information, the EPA office 
shall contact a responsible official of 
each such business to learn whether 
the business asserts a claim covering 
the information. However, no such in-
quiry need be made to any business— 

(A) Which failed to assert a claim 
covering the information when re-
sponding to an EPA request or demand, 
or supplying information on an EPA 
form, which contained the substance of 
the statements prescribed by § 2.203(a); 

(B) Which otherwise failed to assert a 
claim covering the information after 
being informed by EPA that such fail-
ure could result in disclosure of the in-
formation to the public; or 

(C) Which has otherwise waived or 
withdrawn a claim covering the infor-
mation. 

(ii) If a request for release of the in-
formation under 5 U.S.C. 552 is pending 
at the time inquiry is made under this 
paragraph (c)(2), the inquiry shall be 
made by telephone or equally prompt 
means, and the responsible official con-
tacted shall be informed that any 
claim the business wishes to assert 
must be brought to the EPA office’s at-
tention no later than the close of busi-
ness on the third working day after 
such inquiry. 

(iii) A record shall be kept of the re-
sults of any inquiry under this para-
graph (c)(2). If any business makes a 
claim covering the information, the 
EPA office shall take further action 
under paragraph (d) of this section. 

(3) If, after the examination under 
paragraph (c)(1) of this section, and 
after any inquiry made under para-
graph (c)(2) of this section, the EPA of-
fice knows of no claim covering the in-
formation and the time for response to 
any inquiry has passed, the informa-
tion shall be treated for purposes of 
this subpart as not entitled to con-
fidential treatment. 

(d) Preliminary determination. When-
ever action under this paragraph is re-
quired by paragraph (c)(1) or (2) of this 
section on any business’s claim, the 
EPA Office shall make a determination 
with respect to each such claim. Each 
determination shall be made after con-
sideration of the provisions of § 2.203, 
the applicable substantive criteria in 
§ 2.208 or elsewhere in this subpart, and 
any previously-issued determinations 
under this subpart which are applica-
ble. 

(1) If, in connection with any 
business’s claim, the office determines 
that the information may be entitled 
to confidential treatment, the office 
shall— 

(i) Furnish the notice of opportunity 
to submit comments prescribed by 
paragraph (e) of this section to each 
business which is known to have as-
serted an applicable claim and which 
has not previously been furnished such 
notice with regard to the information 
in question; 

(ii) Furnish, to any person whose re-
quest for release of the information is 
pending under 5 U.S.C. 552, a deter-
mination (in accordance with § 2.113) 
that the information may be entitled 
to confidential treatment under this 
subpart and 5 U.S.C. 552(b)(4), that fur-
ther inquiry by EPA pursuant to this 
subpart is required before a final deter-
mination on the request can be issued, 
that the person’s request is therefore 
initially denied, and that after further 
inquiry a final determination will be 
issued by an EPA legal office; and 

(iii) Refer the matter to the appro-
priate EPA legal office, furnishing the 
information required by paragraph (f) 
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of this section after the time has 
elapsed for receipt of comments from 
the affected business. 

(2) If, in connection with all applica-
ble claims, the office determines that 
the information clearly is not entitled 
to confidential treatment, the office 
shall take the actions required by 
§ 2.205(f). However, if a business has pre-
viously been furnished notice under 
§ 2.205(f) with respect to the same infor-
mation, no further notice need be fur-
nished to that business. A copy of each 
notice furnished to a business under 
this paragraph (d)(2) and § 2.205(f) shall 
be forwarded promptly to the appro-
priate EPA legal office. 

(e) Notice to affected businesses; oppor-
tunity to comment. (1) Whenever re-
quired by paragraph (d)(1) of this sec-
tion, the EPA office shall promptly fur-
nish each business a written notice 
stating that EPA is determining under 
this subpart whether the information 
is entitled to confidential treatment, 
and affording the business an oppor-
tunity to comment. The notice shall be 
furnished by certified mail (return re-
ceipt requested), by personal delivery, 
or by other means which allows 
verification of the fact and date of re-
ceipt. The notice shall state the ad-
dress of the office to which the 
business’s comments shall be addressed 
(the EPA office furnishing the notice, 
unless the General Counsel has di-
rected otherwise), the time allowed for 
comments, and the method for request-
ing a time extension under § 2.205(b)(2). 
The notice shall further state that 
EPA will construe a business’s failure 
to furnish timely comments as a waiv-
er of the business’s claim. 

(2) If action under this section is oc-
casioned by a request for the informa-
tion under 5 U.S.C. 552, the period for 
comments shall be 15 working days 
after the date of the business’s receipt 
of the written notice. In other cases, 
the EPA office shall establish a reason-
able period for comments (not less than 
15 working days after the business’s re-
ceipt of the written notice). The time 
period for comments shall be consid-
ered met if the business’s comments 
are postmarked or hand delivered to 
the office designated in the notice by 
the date specified. In all cases, the no-

tice shall call the business’s attention 
to the provisions of § 2.205(b). 

(3) At or about the time the written 
notice is furnished, the EPA office 
shall orally inform a responsible rep-
resentative of the business (by tele-
phone or otherwise) that the business 
should expect to receive the written 
notice, and shall request the business 
to contact the EPA office if the written 
notice has not been received within a 
few days, so that EPA may furnish a 
duplicate notice. 

(4) The written notice required by 
paragraph (e)(1) of this section shall in-
vite the business’s comments on the 
following points (subject to paragraph 
(e)(5) of this section): 

(i) The portions of the information 
which are alleged to be entitled to con-
fidential treatment; 

(ii) The period of time for which con-
fidential treatment is desired by the 
business (e.g., until a certain date, 
until the occurrence of a specified 
event, or permanently); 

(iii) The purpose for which the infor-
mation was furnished to EPA and the 
approximate date of submission, if 
known; 

(iv) Whether a business confiden-
tiality claim accompanied the informa-
tion when it was received by EPA; 

(v) Measures taken by the business to 
guard against undesired disclosure of 
the information to others; 

(vi) The extent to which the informa-
tion has been disclosed to others, and 
the precautions taken in connection 
therewith; 

(vii) Pertinent confidentiality deter-
minations, if any, by EPA or other 
Federal agencies, and a copy of any 
such determination, or reference to it, 
if available; 

(viii) Whether the business asserts 
that disclosure of the information 
would be likely to result in substantial 
harmful effects on the business’ com-
petitive position, and if so, what those 
harmful effects would be, why they 
should be viewed as substantial, and an 
explanation of the causal relationship 
between disclosure and such harmful 
effects; and 

(ix) Whether the business asserts 
that the information is voluntarily 
submitted information as defined in 
§ 2.201(i), and if so, whether and why 
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disclosure of the information would 
tend to lessen the availability to EPA 
of similar information in the future. 

(5) To the extent that the EPA office 
already possesses the relevant facts, 
the notice need not solicit responses to 
the matters addressed in paragraphs 
(e)(4) (i) through (ix) of this section, al-
though the notice shall request con-
firmation of EPA’s understanding of 
such facts where appropriate. 

(6) The notice shall refer to § 2.205(c) 
and shall include the statement pre-
scribed by § 2.203(a). 

(f) Materials to be furnished to EPA 
legal office. When a matter is referred 
to an EPA legal office under paragraph 
(d)(1) of this section, the EPA office 
taking action under this section shall 
forward promptly to the EPA legal of-
fice the following items: 

(1) A copy of the information in ques-
tion, or (where the quantity or form of 
the information makes forwarding a 
copy of the information impractical) 
representative samples, a description 
of the information, or both; 

(2) A description of the cir-
cumstances and date of EPA’s acquisi-
tion of the information; 

(3) The name, address, and telephone 
number of the EPA employee(s) most 
familiar with the information; 

(4) The name, address and telephone 
number of each business which asserts 
an applicable business confidentiality 
claim; 

(5) A copy of each applicable claim 
(or the record of the assertion of the 
claim), and a description of when and 
how each claim was asserted; 

(6) Comments concerning each 
business’s compliance or noncompli-
ance with applicable requirements of 
§ 2.203; 

(7) A copy of any request for release 
of the information pending under 5 
U.S.C. 552; 

(8) A copy of the business’s comments 
on whether the information is entitled 
to confidential treatment; 

(9) The office’s comments concerning 
the appropriate substantive criteria 
under this subpart, and information 
the office possesses concerning the in-
formation’s entitlement to confidential 
treatment; and 

(10) Copies of other correspondence or 
memoranda which pertain to the mat-
ter. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40000, Sept. 8, 1978; 50 FR 51661, Dec. 18, 
1985] 

§ 2.205 Final confidentiality deter-
mination by EPA legal office. 

(a) Role of EPA legal office. (1) The ap-
propriate EPA legal office (see para-
graph (i) of this section) is responsible 
for making the final administrative de-
termination of whether or not business 
information covered by a business con-
fidentiality claim is entitled to con-
fidential treatment under this subpart. 

(2) When a request for release of the 
information under 5 U.S.C. 552 is pend-
ing, the EPA legal office’s determina-
tion shall serve as the final determina-
tion on appeal from an initial denial of 
the request. 

(i) If the initial denial was issued 
under § 2.204(b)(1), a final determination 
by the EPA legal office is necessary 
only if the requestor has actually filed 
an appeal. 

(ii) If the initial denial was issued 
under § 2.204(d)(1), however, the EPA 
legal office shall issue a final deter-
mination in every case, unless the re-
quest has been withdrawn. (Initial de-
nials under § 2.204(d)(1) are of a proce-
dural nature, to allow further inquiry 
into the merits of the matter, and a re-
questor is entitled to a decision on the 
merits.) If an appeal from such a denial 
has not been received by the EPA Free-
dom of Information Officer on the 
tenth working day after issuance of the 
denial, the matter shall be handled as 
if an appeal had been received on that 
day, for purposes of establishing a 
schedule for issuance of an appeal deci-
sion under § 2.117 of this part. 

(b) Comment period; extensions; untime-
liness as waiver of claim. (1) Each busi-
ness which has been furnished the no-
tice and opportunity to comment pre-
scribed by § 2.204(d)(1) and § 2.204(e) 
shall furnish its comments to the office 
specified in the notice in time to be 
postmarked or hand delivered to that 
office not later than the date specified 
in the notice (or the date established in 
lieu thereof under this section). 

(2) The period for submission of com-
ments may be extended if, before the 
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comments are due, a request for an ex-
tension of the comment period is made 
by the business and approved by the 
EPA legal office. Except in extraor-
dinary circumstances, the EPA legal 
office will not approve such an exten-
sion without the consent of any person 
whose request for release of the infor-
mation under 5 U.S.C. 552 is pending. 

(3) The period for submission of com-
ments by a business may be shortened 
in the manner described in paragraph 
(g) of this section. 

(4) If a business’s comments have not 
been received by the specified EPA of-
fice by the date they are due (including 
any approved extension), that office 
shall promptly inquire whether the 
business has complied with paragraph 
(b)(1) of this section. If the business has 
complied with paragraph (b)(1) but the 
comments have been lost in trans-
mission, duplicate comments shall be 
requested. 

(c) Confidential treatment of comments 
from business. If information submitted 
to EPA by a business as part of its 
comments under this section pertains 
to the business’s claim, is not other-
wise possessed by EPA, and is marked 
when received in accordance with 
§ 2.203(b), it will be regarded by EPA as 
entitled to confidential treatment and 
will not be disclosed by EPA without 
the business’s consent, unless its dis-
closure is duly ordered by a Federal 
court, notwithstanding other provi-
sions of this subpart to the contrary. 

(d) Types of final determinations; mat-
ters to be considered. (1) If the EPA legal 
office finds that a business has failed to 
furnish comments under paragraph (b) 
of this section by the specified due 
date, it shall determine that the busi-
ness has waived its claim. If, after ap-
plication of the preceding sentence, no 
claim applies to the information, the 
office shall determine that the infor-
mation is not entitled to confidential 
treatment under this subpart and, sub-
ject to § 2.210, is available to the public. 

(2) In all other cases, the EPA legal 
office shall consider each business’s 
claim and comments, the various pro-
visions of this subpart, any previously- 
issued determinations under this sub-
part which are pertinent, the materials 
furnished it under § 2.204(f), and such 
other materials as it finds appropriate. 

With respect to each claim, the office 
shall determine whether or not the in-
formation is entitled to confidential 
treatment for the benefit of the busi-
ness that asserted the claim, and the 
period of any such entitlement (e.g., 
until a certain date, until the occur-
rence of a specified event, or perma-
nently), and shall take further action 
under paragraph (e) or (f) of this sec-
tion, as appropriate. 

(3) Whenever the claims of two or 
more businesses apply to the same in-
formation, the EPA legal office shall 
take action appropriate under the par-
ticular circumstances to protect the 
interests of all persons concerned (in-
cluding any person whose request for 
the information is pending under 5 
U.S.C. 552). 

(e) Determination that information is 
entitled to confidential treatment. If the 
EPA legal office determines that the 
information is entitled to confidential 
treatment for the full period requested 
by the business which made the claim, 
EPA shall maintain the information in 
confidence for such period, subject to 
paragraph (h) of this section, § 2.209, 
and the other provisions of this subpart 
which authorize disclosure in specified 
circumstances, and the office shall so 
inform the business. If any person’s re-
quest for the release of the information 
is then pending under 5 U.S.C. 552, the 
EPA legal office shall issue a final de-
termination denying that request. 

(f) Determination that information is 
not entitled to confidential treatment; no-
tice; waiting period; release of informa-
tion. (1) Notice of denial (or partial de-
nial) of a business confidentiality 
claim, in the form prescribed by para-
graph (f)(2) of this section, shall be fur-
nished— 

(i) By the EPA office taking action 
under § 2.204, to each business on behalf 
of which a claim has been made, when-
ever § 2.204(d)(2) requires such notice; 
and 

(ii) By the EPA legal office taking 
action under this section, to each busi-
ness which has asserted a claim appli-
cable to the information and which has 
furnished timely comments under para-
graph (b) of this section, whenever the 
EPA legal office determines that the 
information is not entitled to confiden-
tial treatment under this subpart for 
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the benefit of the business, or deter-
mines that the period of any entitle-
ment to confidential treatment is 
shorter than that requested by the 
business. 

(2) The notice prescribed by para-
graph (f)(1) of this section shall be 
written, and shall be furnished by cer-
tified mail (return receipt requested), 
by personal delivery, or by other means 
which allows verification of the fact of 
receipt and the date of receipt. The no-
tice shall state the basis for the deter-
mination, that it constitutes final 
agency action concerning the business 
confidentiality claim, and that such 
final agency action may be subject to 
judicial review under Chapter 7 of Title 
5, United States Code. With respect to 
EPA’s implementation of the deter-
mination, the notice shall state that 
(subject to § 2.210) EPA will make the 
information available to the public on 
the tenth working day after the date of 
the business’s receipt of the written 
notice (or on such later date as is es-
tablished in lieu thereof by the EPA 
legal office under paragraph (f)(3) of 
this section), unless the EPA legal of-
fice has first been notified of the 
business’s commencement of an action 
in a Federal court to obtain judicial re-
view of the determination, and to ob-
tain preliminary injunctive relief 
against disclosure. The notice shall 
further state that if such an action is 
timely commenced, EPA may nonethe-
less make the information available to 
the public (in the absence of an order 
by the court to the contrary), once the 
court has denied a motion for a pre-
liminary injunction in the action or 
has otherwise upheld the EPA deter-
mination, or whenever it appears to 
the EPA legal office, after reasonable 
notice to the business, that the busi-
ness is not taking appropriate meas-
ures to obtain a speedy resolution of 
the action. If the information has been 
found to be temporarily entitled to 
confidential treatment, the notice 
shall further state that the informa-
tion will not be disclosed prior to the 
end of the period of such temporary en-
titlement to confidential treatment. 

(3) The period established in a notice 
under paragraph (f)(2) of this section 
for commencement of an action to ob-
tain judicial review may be extended if, 

before the expiration of such period, a 
request for an extension is made by the 
business and approved by the EPA 
legal office. Except in extraordinary 
circumstances, the EPA legal office 
will not approve such an extension 
without the consent of any person 
whose request for release of the infor-
mation under 5 U.S.C. 552 is pending. 

(4) After the expiration of any period 
of temporary entitlement to confiden-
tial treatment, a determination under 
this paragraph (f) shall be implemented 
by the EPA legal office by making the 
information available to the public (in 
the absence of a court order prohib-
iting disclosure) whenever— 

(i) The period provided for com-
mencement by a business of an action 
to obtain judicial review of the deter-
mination has expired without notice to 
the EPA legal office of commencement 
of such an action; 

(ii) The court, in a timely-com-
menced action, has denied the business’ 
motion for a preliminary injunction, or 
has otherwise upheld the EPA deter-
mination; or 

(iii) The EPA legal office, after rea-
sonable notice has been provided to the 
business, finds that the business is not 
taking appropriate measures to obtain 
a speedy resolution of the timely-com-
menced action. 

(5) Any person whose request for re-
lease of the information under 5 U.S.C. 
552 is pending at the time notice is 
given under paragraph (f)(2) of this sec-
tion shall be furnished a determination 
under 5 U.S.C. 552 stating the cir-
cumstances under which the informa-
tion will be released. 

(g) Emergency situations. If the Gen-
eral Counsel finds that disclosure of in-
formation covered by a claim would be 
helpful in alleviating a situation pos-
ing an imminent and substantial dan-
ger to public health or safety, he may 
prescribe and make known to inter-
ested persons such shorter comment 
period (paragraph (b) of this section), 
post-determination waiting period 
(paragraph (f) of this section), or both, 
as he finds necessary under the cir-
cumstances. 

(h) Modification of prior determina-
tions. A determination that informa-
tion is entitled to confidential treat-
ment for the benefit of a business, 
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made under this subpart by an EPA 
legal office, shall continue in effect in 
accordance with its terms until an 
EPA legal office taking action under 
this section, or under § 2.206 or § 2.207, 
issues a final determination stating 
that the earlier determination no 
longer describes correctly the informa-
tion’s entitlement to confidential 
treatment because of change in the ap-
plicable law, newly-discovered or 
changed facts, or because the earlier 
determination was clearly erroneous. If 
an EPA legal office tentatively con-
cludes that such an earlier determina-
tion is of questionable validity, it shall 
so inform the business, and shall afford 
the business an opportunity to furnish 
comments on pertinent issues in the 
manner described by § 2.204(e) and para-
graph (b) of this section. If, after con-
sideration of any timely comments 
submitted by the business, the EPA 
legal office makes a revised final deter-
mination that the information is not 
entitled to confidential treatment, or 
that the period of entitlement to such 
treatment will end sooner than it 
would have ended under the earlier de-
termination, the office will follow the 
procedure described in paragraph (f) of 
this section. Determinations under this 
section may be made only by, or with 
the concurrence of, the General Coun-
sel. 

(i) Delegation and redelegation of au-
thority. Unless the General Counsel 
otherwise directs, or this subpart oth-
erwise specifically provides, determina-
tions and actions required by this sub-
part to be made or taken by an EPA 
legal office shall be made or taken by 
the appropriate Regional counsel when-
ever the EPA office taking action 
under § 2.204 or § 2.206(b) is under the su-
pervision of a Regional Administrator, 
and by the General Counsel in all other 
cases. The General Counsel may redele-
gate any or all of his authority under 
this subpart to any attorney employed 
by EPA on a full-time basis under the 
General Counsel’s supervision. A Re-
gional Counsel may redelegate any or 
all of his authority under this subpart 
to any attorney employed by EPA on a 
full-time basis under the Regional 
counsel’s supervision. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 50 
FR 51661, Dec. 18, 1985] 

§ 2.206 Advance confidentiality deter-
minations. 

(a) An advance determination under 
this section may be issued by an EPA 
legal office if— 

(1) EPA has requested or demanded 
that a business furnish business infor-
mation to EPA; 

(2) The business asserts that the in-
formation, if submitted, would con-
stitute voluntarily submitted informa-
tion under § 2.201(i); 

(3) The business will voluntarily sub-
mit the information for use by EPA 
only if EPA first determines that the 
information is entitled to confidential 
treatment under this subpart; and 

(4) The EPA office which desires sub-
mission of the information has re-
quested that the EPA legal office issue 
a determination under this section. 

(b) The EPA office requesting an ad-
vance determination under this section 
shall— 

(1) Arrange to have the business fur-
nish directly to the EPA legal office a 
copy of the information (or, where fea-
sible, a description of the nature of the 
information sufficient to allow a deter-
mination to be made), as well as the 
business’s comments concerning the 
matters addressed in § 2.204(e)(4), ex-
cluding, however, matters addressed in 
§ 2.204 (e)(4)(iii) and (e)(4)(iv); and 

(2) Furnish to the EPA legal office 
the materials referred to in § 2.204(f) (3), 
(7), (8), and (9). 

(c) In making a determination under 
this section, the EPA legal office shall 
first determine whether or not the in-
formation would constitute voluntarily 
submitted information under § 2.201(i). 
If the information would constitute 
voluntarily submitted information, the 
legal office shall further determine 
whether the information is entitled to 
confidential treatment. 

(d) If the EPA legal office determines 
that the information would not con-
stitute voluntarily submitted informa-
tion, or determines that it would con-
stitute voluntarily submitted informa-
tion but would not be entitled to con-
fidential treatment, it shall so inform 
the business and the EPA office which 
requested the determination, stating 
the basis of the determination, and 
shall return to the business all copies 
of the information which it may have 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 13:37 Sep 11, 2013 Jkt 229147 PO 00000 Frm 00053 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\229147.XXX 229147w
re

ie
r-

av
ile

s 
on

 D
S

K
5T

P
T

V
N

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 C
F

R



44 

40 CFR Ch. I (7–1–13 Edition) § 2.207 

received from the business (except that 
if a request under 5 U.S.C. 552 for re-
lease of the information is received 
while the EPA legal office is in posses-
sion of the information, the legal office 
shall retain a copy of the information, 
but shall not disclose it unless ordered 
by a Federal court to do so). The legal 
office shall not disclose the informa-
tion to any other EPA office or em-
ployee and shall not use the informa-
tion for any purpose except the deter-
mination under this section, unless 
otherwise directed by a Federal court. 

(e) If the EPA legal office determines 
that the information would constitute 
voluntarily submitted information and 
that it is entitled to confidential treat-
ment, it shall so inform the EPA office 
which requested the determination and 
the business which submitted it, and 
shall forward the information to the 
EPA office which requested the deter-
mination. 

§ 2.207 Class determinations. 

(a) The General Counsel may make 
and issue a class determination under 
this section if he finds that— 

(1) EPA possesses, or is obtaining, re-
lated items of business information; 

(2) One or more characteristics com-
mon to all such items of information 
will necessarily result in identical 
treatment for each such item under 
one or more of the provisions in this 
subpart, and that it is therefore proper 
to treat all such items as a class for 
one or more purposes under this sub-
part; and 

(3) A class determination would serve 
a useful purpose. 

(b) A class determination shall clear-
ly identify the class of information to 
which it pertains. 

(c) A class determination may state 
that all of the information in the 
class— 

(1) Is, or is not, voluntarily sub-
mitted information under § 2.201(i); 

(2) Is, or is not, governed by a par-
ticular section of this subpart, or by a 
particular set of substantive criteria 
under this subpart; 

(3) Fails to satisfy one or more of the 
applicable substantive criteria, and is 
therefore ineligible for confidential 
treatment; 

(4) Satisfies one or more of the appli-
cable substantive criteria; or 

(5) Satisfies one or more of the appli-
cable substantive criteria during a cer-
tain period, but will be ineligible for 
confidential treatment thereafter. 

(d) The purpose of a class determina-
tion is simply to make known the 
Agency’s position regarding the man-
ner in which information within the 
class will be treated under one or more 
of the provisions of this subpart. Ac-
cordingly, the notice of opportunity to 
submit comments referred to in 
§ 2.204(d)(1)(ii) and § 2.205(b), and the list 
of materials required to be furnished to 
the EPA legal office under 
§ 2.204(d)(1)(iii), may be modified to re-
flect the fact that the class determina-
tion has made unnecessary the submis-
sion of materials pertinent to one or 
more issues. Moreover, in appropriate 
cases, action based on the class deter-
mination may be taken under 
§ 2.204(b)(1), § 2.204(d), § 2.205(d), or 
§ 2.206. However, the existence of a class 
determination shall not, of itself, af-
fect any right a business may have to 
receive any notice under § 2.204(d)(2) or 
§ 2.205(f). 

§ 2.208 Substantive criteria for use in 
confidentiality determinations. 

Determinations issued under §§ 2.204 
through 2.207 shall hold that business 
information is entitled to confidential 
treatment for the benefit of a par-
ticular business if— 

(a) The business has asserted a busi-
ness confidentiality claim which has 
not expired by its terms, nor been 
waived nor withdrawn; 

(b) The business has satisfactorily 
shown that it has taken reasonable 
measures to protect the confidentiality 
of the information, and that it intends 
to continue to take such measures; 

(c) The information is not, and has 
not been, reasonably obtainable with-
out the business’s consent by other 
persons (other than governmental bod-
ies) by use of legitimate means (other 
than discovery based on a showing of 
special need in a judicial or quasi-judi-
cial proceeding); 

(d) No statute specifically requires 
disclosure of the information; and 

(e) Either— 
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(1) The business has satisfactorily 
shown that disclosure of the informa-
tion is likely to cause substantial harm 
to the business’s competitive position; 
or 

(2) The information is voluntarily 
submitted information (see § 2.201(i)), 
and its disclosure would be likely to 
impair the Government’s ability to ob-
tain necessary information in the fu-
ture. 

§ 2.209 Disclosure in special cir-
cumstances. 

(a) General. Information which, under 
this subpart, is not available to the 
public may nonetheless be disclosed to 
the persons, and in the circumstances, 
described by paragraphs (b) through (g) 
of this section. (This section shall not 
be construed to restrict the disclosure 
of information which has been deter-
mined to be available to the public. 
However, business information for 
which a claim of confidentiality has 
been asserted shall be treated as being 
entitled to confidential treatment 
until there has been a determination in 
accordance with the procedures of this 
subpart that the information is not en-
titled to confidential treatment.) 

(b) Disclosure to Congress or the Comp-
troller General. (1) Upon receipt of a 
written request by the Speaker of the 
House, President of the Senate, chair-
man of a committee or subcommittee, 
or the Comptroller General, as appro-
priate, EPA will disclose business in-
formation to either House of Congress, 
to a committee or subcommittee of 
Congress, or to the Comptroller Gen-
eral, unless a statute forbids such dis-
closure. 

(2) If the request is for business infor-
mation claimed as confidential or de-
termined to be confidential, the EPA 
office processing the request shall pro-
vide notice to each affected business of 
the type of information disclosed and 
to whom it is disclosed. Notice shall be 
given at least ten days prior to disclo-
sure, except where it is not possible to 
provide notice ten days in advance of 
any date established by the requesting 
body for responding to the request. 
Where ten days advance notice cannot 
be given, as much advance notice as 
possible shall be provided. Where no-
tice cannot be given before the date es-

tablished by the requesting body for re-
sponding to the request, notice shall be 
given as promptly after disclosure as 
possible. Such notice may be given by 
notice published in the FEDERAL REG-
ISTER or by letter sent by certified 
mail, return receipt requested, or tele-
gram. However, if the requesting body 
asks in writing that no notice under 
this subsection be given, EPA will give 
no notice. 

(3) At the time EPA discloses the 
business information, EPA will inform 
the requesting body of any unresolved 
business confidentiality claim known 
to cover the information and of any de-
termination under this subpart that 
the information is entitled to confiden-
tial treatment. 

(c) Disclosure to other Federal agencies. 
EPA may disclose business information 
to another Federal agency if— 

(1) EPA receives a written request for 
disclosures of the information from a 
duly authorized officer or employee of 
the other agency or on the initiative of 
EPA when such disclosure is necessary 
to enable the other agency to carry out 
a function on behalf of EPA; 

(2) The request, if any, sets forth the 
official purpose for which the informa-
tion is needed; 

(3) When the information has been 
claimed as confidential or has been de-
termined to be confidential, the re-
sponsible EPA office provides notice to 
each affected business of the type of in-
formation to be disclosed and to whom 
it is to be disclosed. At the discretion 
of the office, such notice may be given 
by notice published in the FEDERAL 
REGISTER at least 10 days prior to dis-
closure, or by letter sent by certified 
mail return receipt requested or tele-
gram either of which must be received 
by the affected business at least 10 
days prior to disclosure. However, no 
notice shall be required when EPA fur-
nishes business information to another 
Federal agency to perform a function 
on behalf of EPA, including but not 
limited to— 

(i) Disclosure to the Department of 
Justice for purposes of investigation or 
prosecution of civil or criminal viola-
tions of Federal law related to EPA ac-
tivities; 
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(ii) Disclosure to the Department of 
Justice for purposes of representing 
EPA in any matter; or 

(iii) Disclosure to any Federal agency 
for purposes of performing an EPA 
statutory function under an inter-
agency agreement. 

(4) EPA notifies the other agency of 
any unresolved business confidentiality 
claim covering the information and of 
any determination under this subpart 
that the information is entitled to con-
fidential treatment, and that further 
disclosure of the information may be a 
violation of 18 U.S.C. 1905; and 

(5) The other agency agrees in writ-
ing not to disclose further any infor-
mation designated as confidential un-
less— 

(i) The other agency has statutory 
authority both to compel production of 
the information and to make the pro-
posed disclosure, and the other agency 
has, prior to disclosure of the informa-
tion to anyone other than its officers 
and employees, furnished to each af-
fected business at least the same notice 
to which the affected business would be 
entitled under this subpart; 

(ii) The other agency has obtained 
the consent of each affected business to 
the proposed disclosure; or 

(iii) The other agency has obtained a 
written statement from the EPA Gen-
eral Counsel or an EPA Regional Coun-
sel that disclosure of the information 
would be proper under this subpart. 

(d) Court-ordered disclosure. EPA may 
disclose any business information in 
any manner and to the extent ordered 
by a Federal court. Where possible, and 
when not in violation of a specific di-
rective from the court, the EPA office 
disclosing information claimed as con-
fidential or determined to be confiden-
tial shall provide as much advance no-
tice as possible to each affected busi-
ness of the type of information to be 
disclosed and to whom it is to be dis-
closed, unless the affected business has 
actual notice of the court order. At the 
discretion of the office, subject to any 
restrictions by the court, such notice 
may be given by notice in the FEDERAL 
REGISTER, letter sent by certified mail 
return receipt requested, or telegram. 

(e) Disclosure within EPA. An EPA of-
fice, officer, or employee may disclose 
any business information to another 

EPA office, officer, or employee with 
an official need for the information. 

(f) Disclosure with consent of business. 
EPA may disclose any business infor-
mation to any person if EPA has ob-
tained the prior consent of each af-
fected business to such disclosure. 

(g) Record of disclosures to be main-
tained. Each EPA office which discloses 
information to Congress, a committee 
or subcommittee of Congress, the 
Comptroller General, or another Fed-
eral agency under the authority of 
paragraph (b) or (c) of this section, 
shall maintain a record of the fact of 
such disclosure for a period of not less 
than 36 months after such disclosure. 
Such a record, which may be in the 
form of a log, shall show the name of 
the affected businesses, the date of dis-
closure, the person or body to whom 
disclosure was made, and a description 
of the information disclosed. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40000, Sept. 8, 1978; 50 FR 51661, Dec. 18, 
1985] 

§ 2.210 Nondisclosure for reasons 
other than business confidentiality 
or where disclosure is prohibited 
by other statute. 

(a) Information which is not entitled 
to confidential treatment under this 
subpart shall be made available to the 
public (using the procedures set forth 
in §§ 2.204 and 2.205) if its release is re-
quested under 5 U.S.C. 552, unless EPA 
determines (under subpart A of this 
part) that, for reasons other than rea-
sons of business confidentiality, the in-
formation is exempt from mandatory 
disclosure and cannot or should not be 
made available to the public. Any such 
determination under subpart A shall be 
coordinated with actions taken under 
this subpart for the purpose of avoiding 
delay in responding to requests under 5 
U.S.C. 552. 

(b) Notwithstanding any other provi-
sion of this subpart, if any statute not 
cited in this subpart appears to require 
EPA to give confidential treatment to 
any business information for reasons of 
business confidentiality, the matter 
shall be referred promptly to an EPA 
legal office for resolution. Pending res-
olution, such information shall be 
treated as if it were entitled to con-
fidential treatment. 
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§ 2.211 Safeguarding of business infor-
mation; penalty for wrongful disclo-
sure. 

(a) No EPA officer or employee may 
disclose, or use for his or her private 
gain or advantage, any business infor-
mation which came into his or her pos-
session, or to which he or she gained 
access, by virtue of his or her official 
position or employment, except as au-
thorized by this subpart. 

(b) Each EPA officer or employee 
who has custody or possession of busi-
ness information shall take appro-
priate measures to properly safeguard 
such information and to protect 
against its improper disclosure. 

(c) Violation of paragraph (a) or (b) of 
this section shall constitute grounds 
for dismissal, suspension, fine, or other 
adverse personnel action. Willful viola-
tion of paragraph (a) of this section 
may result in criminal prosecution 
under 18 U.S.C. 1905 or other applicable 
statute. 

(d) Each contractor or subcontractor 
with the United States Government, 
and each employee of such contractor 
or subcontractor, who is furnished 
business information by EPA under 
§ 2.301(h), § 2.302(h), § 2.304(h), § 2.305(h), 
§ 2.306(j), § 2.307(h), § 2.308(i), or § 2.310(h) 
shall use or disclose that information 
only as permitted by the contract or 
subcontract under which the informa-
tion was furnished. Contractors or sub-
contractors shall take steps to prop-
erly safeguard business information in-
cluding following any security proce-
dures for handling and safeguarding 
business information which are con-
tained in any manuals, procedures, reg-
ulations, or guidelines provided by 
EPA. Any violation of this paragraph 
shall constitute grounds for suspension 
or debarment of the contractor or sub-
contractor in question. A willful viola-
tion of this paragraph may result in 
criminal prosecution. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 50 
FR 51662, Dec. 18, 1985; 58 FR 461, Jan. 5, 1993] 

§ 2.212 Establishment of control offices 
for categories of business informa-
tion. 

(a) The Administrator, by order, may 
establish one or more mutually exclu-
sive categories of business information, 
and may designate for each such cat-

egory an EPA office (hereinafter re-
ferred to as a control office) which shall 
have responsibility for taking actions 
(other than actions required to be 
taken by an EPA legal office) with re-
spect to all information within such 
category. 

(b) If a control office has been as-
signed responsibility for a category of 
business information, no other EPA of-
fice, officer, or employee may make 
available to the public (or otherwise 
disclose to persons other than EPA of-
ficers and employees) any information 
in that category without first obtain-
ing the concurrence of the control of-
fice. Requests under 5 U.S.C. 552 for re-
lease of such information shall be re-
ferred to the control office. 

(c) A control office shall take the ac-
tions and make the determinations re-
quired by § 2.204 with respect to all in-
formation in any category for which 
the control office has been assigned re-
sponsibility. 

(d) A control office shall maintain a 
record of the following, with respect to 
items of business information in cat-
egories for which it has been assigned 
responsibility: 

(1) Business confidentiality claims; 
(2) Comments submitted in support of 

claims; 
(3) Waivers and withdrawals of 

claims; 
(4) Actions and determinations by 

EPA under this subpart; 
(5) Actions by Federal courts; and 
(6) Related information concerning 

business confidentiality. 

§ 2.213 Designation by business of ad-
dressee for notices and inquiries. 

(a) A business which wishes to des-
ignate a person or office as the proper 
addressee of communications from 
EPA to the business under this subpart 
may do so by furnishing in writing to 
the Headquarters Freedom of Informa-
tion Operations (1105), Environmental 
Protection Agency, 1200 Pennsylvania 
Ave., NW., Washington, DC 20460, the 
following information: The name and 
address of the business making the des-
ignation; the name, address, and tele-
phone number of the designated person 
or office; and a request that EPA in-
quiries and communications (oral and 
written) under this subpart, including 
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inquiries and notices which require 
reply within deadlines if the business is 
to avoid waiver of its rights under this 
subpart, be furnished to the designee 
pursuant to this section. Only one per-
son or office may serve at any one time 
as a business’s designee under this sub-
part. 

(b) If a business has named a designee 
under this section, the following EPA 
inquiries and notices to the business 
shall be addressed to the designee: 

(1) Inquiries concerning a business’s 
desire to assert a business confiden-
tiality claim, under § 2.204(c)(2)(i)(A); 

(2) Notices affording opportunity to 
substantiate confidentiality claims, 
under § 2.204(d)(1) and § 2.204(e); 

(3) Inquires concerning comments, 
under § 2.205(b)(4); 

(4) Notices of denial of confidential 
treatment and proposed disclosure of 
information, under § 2.205(f); 

(5) Notices concerning shortened 
comment and/or waiting periods under 
§ 2.205(g); 

(6) Notices concerning modifications 
or overrulings of prior determinations, 
under § 2.205(h); 

(7) Notices to affected businesses 
under §§ 2.301(g) and 2.301(h) and analo-
gous provisions in §§ 2.302, 2.303, 2.304, 
2.305, 2.306, 2.307, and 2.308; and 

(8) Notices to affected businesses 
under § 2.209. 

(c) The Freedom of Information Offi-
cer shall, as quickly as possible, notify 
all EPA offices that may possess infor-
mation submitted by the business to 
EPA, the Regional Freedom of Infor-
mation Offices, the Office of General 
Counsel, and the offices of Regional 
Counsel of any designation received 
under this section. Businesses making 
designations under this section should 
bear in mind that several working days 
may be required for dissemination of 
this information within EPA and that 
some EPA offices may not receive no-
tice of such designations. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40001, Sept. 8, 1978] 

§ 2.214 Defense of Freedom of Informa-
tion Act suits; participation by af-
fected business. 

(a) In making final confidentiality 
determinations under this subpart, the 
EPA legal office relies to a large extent 

upon the information furnished by the 
affected business to substantiate its 
claim of confidentiality. The EPA legal 
office may be unable to verify the ac-
curacy of much of the information sub-
mitted by the affected business. 

(b) If the EPA legal office makes a 
final confidentiality determination 
under this subpart that certain busi-
ness information is entitled to con-
fidential treatment, and EPA is sued 
by a requester under the Freedom of 
Information Act for disclosure of that 
information, EPA will: 

(1) Notify each affected business of 
the suit within 10 days after service of 
the complaint upon EPA; 

(2) Where necessary to preparation of 
EPA’s defense, call upon each affected 
business to furnish assistance; and 

(3) Not oppose a motion by any af-
fected business to intervene as a party 
to the suit under rule 24(b) of the Fed-
eral Rules of Civil Procedure. 

(c) EPA will defend its final confiden-
tiality determination, but EPA expects 
the affected business to cooperate to 
the fullest extent possible in this de-
fense. 

[43 FR 40001, Sept. 8, 1978] 

§ 2.215 Confidentiality agreements. 
(a) No EPA officer, employee, con-

tractor, or subcontractor shall enter 
into any agreement with any affected 
business to keep business information 
confidential unless such agreement is 
consistent with this subpart. No EPA 
officer, employee, contractor, or sub-
contractor shall promise any affected 
business that business information will 
be kept confidential unless the promise 
is consistent with this subpart. 

(b) If an EPA office has requested in-
formation from a State, local, or Fed-
eral agency and the agency refuses to 
furnish the information to EPA be-
cause the information is or may con-
stitute confidential business informa-
tion, the EPA office may enter into an 
agreement with the agency to keep the 
information confidential, notwith-
standing the provisions of this subpart. 
However, no such agreement shall be 
made unless the General Counsel deter-
mines that the agreement is necessary 
and proper. 

(c) To determine that an agreement 
proposed under paragraph (b) of this 
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section is necessary, the General Coun-
sel must find: 

(1) The EPA office requesting the in-
formation needs the information to 
perform its functions; 

(2) The agency will not furnish the 
information to EPA without an agree-
ment by EPA to keep the information 
confidential; and 

(3) Either: 
(i) EPA has no statutory power to 

compel submission of the information 
directly from the affected business, or 

(ii) While EPA has statutory power 
to compel submission of the informa-
tion directly from the affected busi-
ness, compelling submission of the in-
formation directly from the business 
would— 

(A) Require time in excess of that 
available to the EPA office to perform 
its necessary work with the informa-
tion, 

(B) Duplicate information already 
collected by the other agency and over-
ly burden the affected business, or 

(C) Overly burden the resources of 
EPA. 

(d) To determine that an agreement 
proposed under paragraph (b) of this 
section is proper, the General Counsel 
must find that the agreement states— 

(1) The purpose for which the infor-
mation is required by EPA; 

(2) The conditions under which the 
agency will furnish the information to 
EPA; 

(3) The information subject to the 
agreement; 

(4) That the agreement does not 
cover information acquired by EPA 
from another source; 

(5) The manner in which EPA will 
treat the information; and 

(6) That EPA will treat the informa-
tion in accordance with the agreement 
subject to an order of a Federal court 
to disclose the information. 

(e) EPA will treat any information 
acquired pursuant to an agreement 
under paragraph (b) of this section in 
accordance with the procedures of this 
subpart except where the agreement 
specifies otherwise. 

[43 FR 40001, Sept. 8, 1978] 

§§ 2.216–2.300 [Reserved] 

§ 2.301 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Clean Air Act. 

(a) Definitions. For the purpose of this 
section: 

(1) Act means the Clean Air Act, as 
amended, 42 U.S.C. 7401 et seq. 

(2)(i) Emission data means, with ref-
erence to any source of emission of any 
substance into the air— 

(A) Information necessary to deter-
mine the identity, amount, frequency, 
concentration, or other characteristics 
(to the extent related to air quality) of 
any emission which has been emitted 
by the source (or of any pollutant re-
sulting from any emission by the 
source), or any combination of the 
foregoing; 

(B) Information necessary to deter-
mine the identity, amount, frequency, 
concentration, or other characteristics 
(to the extent related to air quality) of 
the emissions which, under an applica-
ble standard or limitation, the source 
was authorized to emit (including, to 
the extent necessary for such purposes, 
a description of the manner or rate of 
operation of the source); and 

(C) A general description of the loca-
tion and/or nature of the source to the 
extent necessary to identify the source 
and to distinguish it from other 
sources (including, to the extent nec-
essary for such purposes, a description 
of the device, installation, or operation 
constituting the source). 

(ii) Notwithstanding paragraph 
(a)(2)(i) of this section, the following 
information shall be considered to be 
emission data only to the extent nec-
essary to allow EPA to disclose pub-
licly that a source is (or is not) in com-
pliance with an applicable standard or 
limitation, or to allow EPA to dem-
onstrate the feasibility, practicability, 
or attainability (or lack thereof) of an 
existing or proposed standard or limi-
tation: 

(A) Information concerning research, 
or the results of research, on any 
project, method, device or installation 
(or any component thereof) which was 
produced, developed, installed, and 
used only for research purposes; and 

(B) Information concerning any prod-
uct, method, device, or installation (or 
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any component thereof) designed and 
intended to be marketed or used com-
mercially but not yet so marketed or 
used. 

(3) Standard or limitation means any 
emission standard or limitation estab-
lished or publicly proposed pursuant to 
the Act or pursuant to any regulation 
under the Act. 

(4) Proceeding means any rulemaking, 
adjudication, or licensing conducted by 
EPA under the Act or under regula-
tions which implement the Act, except 
for determinations under this subpart. 

(5) Manufacturer has the meaning 
given it in section 216(1) of the Act, 42 
U.S.C. 7550(1). 

(b) Applicability. (1) This section ap-
plies to business information which 
was— 

(i) Provided or obtained under sec-
tion 114 of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 7414, by 
the owner or operator of any sta-
tionary source, for the purpose (A) of 
developing or assisting in the develop-
ment of any implementation plan 
under section 110 or 111(d) of the Act, 42 
U.S.C. 7410, 7411(d), any standard of per-
formance under section 111 of the Act, 
42 U.S.C. 7411, or any emission standard 
under section 112 of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 
7412, (B) of determining whether any 
person is in violation of any such 
standard or any requirement of such a 
plan, or (C) of carrying out any provi-
sion of the Act (except a provision of 
Part II of the Act with respect to a 
manufacturer of new motor vehicles or 
new motor vehicle engines); 

(ii) Provided or obtained under sec-
tion 208 of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 7542, for 
the purpose of enabling the Adminis-
trator to determine whether a manu-
facturer has acted or is acting in com-
pliance with the Act and regulations 
under the Act, or provided or obtained 
under section 206(c) of the Act, 42 
U.S.C. 7525(c); or 

(iii) Provided in response to a sub-
poena for the production of papers, 
books, or documents issued under the 
authority of section 307(a) of the Act, 
42 U.S.C. 7607(a). 

(2) Information will be considered to 
have been provided or obtained under 
section 114 of the Act if it was provided 
in response to a request by EPA made 
for any of the purposes stated in sec-
tion 114, or if its submission could have 

been required under section 114, regard-
less of whether section 114 was cited as 
the authority for any request for the 
information, whether an order to pro-
vide the information was issued under 
section 113(a) of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 
7413(a), whether an action was brought 
under section 113(b) of the Act, 42 
U.S.C. 7413(b), or whether the informa-
tion was provided directly to EPA or 
through some third person. 

(3) Information will be considered to 
have been provided or obtained under 
section 208 of the Act if it was provided 
in response to a request by EPA made 
for any of the purposes stated in sec-
tion 208, or if its submission could have 
been required under section 208, regard-
less of whether section 208 was cited as 
the authority for any request for the 
information, whether an action was 
brought under section 204 of the Act, 42 
U.S.C. 7523, or whether the information 
was provided directly to EPA or 
through some third person. 

(4) Information will be considered to 
have been provided or obtained under 
section 206(c) of the Act if it was pro-
vided in response to a request by EPA 
made for any of the purposes stated in 
section 206(c), or if its submission could 
have been required under section 206(c) 
regardless of whether section 206(c) was 
cited as authority for any request for 
the information, whether an action was 
brought under section 204 of the Act, 42 
U.S.C. 7523, or whether the information 
was provided directly to EPA or 
through some third person. 

(5) Information will be considered to 
have been provided or obtained under 
section 307(a) of the Act if it was pro-
vided in response to a subpoena issued 
under section 307(a), or if its produc-
tion could have been required by sub-
poena under section 307(a), regardless 
of whether section 307(a) was cited as 
the authority for any request for the 
information, whether a subpoena was 
issued by EPA, whether a court issued 
an order under section 307(a), or wheth-
er the information was provided di-
rectly to EPA or through some third 
person. 

(c) Basic rules that apply without 
change. Except as otherwise provided in 
paragraph (d) of this section, §§ 2.201 
through 2.207, § 2.209, and §§ 2.211 
through 2.215 apply without change to 
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information to which this section ap-
plies. 

(d) Data submitted under 40 CFR part 
98. (1) Sections 2.201 through 2.215 do 
not apply to data submitted under 40 
CFR part 98 that EPA has determined, 
pursuant to sections 114(c) and 307(d) of 
the Clean Air Act, to be either of the 
following: 

(i) Emission data. 
(ii) Data not otherwise entitled to 

confidential treatment pursuant to sec-
tion 114(c) of the Clean Air Act. 

(2) Except as otherwise provided in 
paragraphs (d)(2) and (d)(4) of this sec-
tion, §§ 2.201 through 2.215 do not apply 
to data submitted under 40 CFR part 98 
data that EPA has determined, pursu-
ant to sections 114(c) and 307(d) of the 
Clean Air Act, to be entitled to con-
fidential treatment. EPA shall treat 
that information as confidential in ac-
cordance with the provisions of § 2.211, 
subject to paragraph (d)(4) of this sec-
tion and § 2.209. 

(3) Upon receiving a request under 5 
U.S.C. 552 for data submitted under 40 
CFR part 98 that EPA has determined, 
pursuant to sections 114(c) and 307(d) of 
the Clean Air Act, to be entitled to 
confidential treatment, the EPA office 
shall furnish the requestor a notice 
that the information has been deter-
mined to be entitled to confidential 
treatment and that the request is 
therefore denied. The notice shall in-
clude or cite to the appropriate EPA 
determination. 

(4) Modification of prior confiden-
tiality determination. A determination 
made pursuant to sections 114(c) and 
307(d) of the Clean Air Act that infor-
mation submitted under 40 CFR part 98 
is entitled to confidential treatment 
shall continue in effect unless, subse-
quent to the confidentiality determina-
tion, EPA takes one of the following 
actions: 

(i) EPA determines, pursuant to sec-
tions 114(c) and 307(d) of the Clean Air 
Act, that the information is emission 
data or data not otherwise entitled to 
confidential treatment under section 
114(c) of the Clean Air Act. 

(ii) The Office of General Counsel 
issues a final determination, based on 
the criteria in § 2.208, stating that the 
information is no longer entitled to 
confidential treatment because of 

change in the applicable law or newly- 
discovered or changed facts. Prior to 
making such final determination, EPA 
shall afford the business an oppor-
tunity to submit comments on perti-
nent issues in the manner described by 
§§ 2.204(e) and 2.205(b). If, after consider-
ation of any timely comments sub-
mitted by the business, the Office of 
General Counsel makes a revised final 
determination that the information is 
not entitled to confidential treatment 
under section 114(c) of the Clean Air 
Act, EPA will notify the business in ac-
cordance with the procedures described 
in § 2.205(f)(2). 

(e) Substantive criteria for use in con-
fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
applies to information to which this 
section applies, except that informa-
tion which is emission data, a standard 
or limitation, or is collected pursuant 
to section 211(b)(2)(A) of the Act is not 
eligible for confidential treatment. No 
information to which this section ap-
plies is voluntarily submitted informa-
tion. 

(f) Availability of information not enti-
tled to confidential treatment. Section 
2.210 does not apply to information to 
which this section applies. Emission 
data, standards or limitations, and any 
other information provided under sec-
tion 114 or 208 of the Act which is de-
termined under this subpart not to be 
entitled to confidential treatment, 
shall be available to the public not-
withstanding any other provision of 
this part. Emission data and standards 
or limitations provided in response to a 
subpoena issued under section 307(a) of 
the Act shall be available to the public 
notwithstanding any other provision of 
this part. Information (other than 
emission data and standards or limita-
tions) provided in response to a sub-
poena issued under section 307(a) of the 
Act, which is determined under this 
subpart not to be entitled to confiden-
tial treatment, shall be available to 
the public, unless EPA determines that 
the information is exempt from manda-
tory disclosure under 5 U.S.C. 552(b) for 
reasons other than reasons of business 
confidentiality and cannot or should 
not be made available to the public. 

(g) Disclosure of information relevant to 
a proceeding. (1) Under sections 114, 208 
and 307 of the Act, any information to 
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which this section applies may be re-
leased by EPA because of the relevance 
of the information to a proceeding, 
notwithstanding the fact that the in-
formation otherwise might be entitled 
to confidential treatment under this 
subpart. Release of information be-
cause of its relevance to a proceeding 
shall be made only in accordance with 
this paragraph (g). 

(2) In connection with any proceeding 
other than a proceeding involving a de-
cision by a presiding officer after an 
evidentiary or adjudicatory hearing, 
information to which this section ap-
plies which may be entitled to con-
fidential treatment may be made avail-
able to the public under this paragraph 
(g)(2). No information shall be made 
available to the public under this para-
graph (g)(2) until any affected business 
has been informed that EPA is consid-
ering making the information avail-
able to the public under this paragraph 
(g)(2) in connection with an identified 
proceeding, and has afforded the busi-
ness a reasonable period for comment 
(such notice and opportunity to com-
ment may be afforded in connection 
with the notice prescribed by 
§ 2.204(d)(1) and § 2.204(e)). Information 
may be made available to the public 
under this paragraph (g)(2) only if, 
after consideration of any timely com-
ments submitted by the business, the 
General Counsel determines that the 
information is relevant to the subject 
of the proceeding and the EPA office 
conducting the proceeding determines 
that the public interest would be 
served by making the information 
available to the public. Any affected 
business shall be given at least 5 days’ 
notice by the General Counsel prior to 
making the information available to 
the public. 

(3) In connection with any proceeding 
involving a decision by a presiding offi-
cer after an evidentiary or adjudica-
tory hearing, information to which this 
section applies which may be entitled 
to confidential treatment may be made 
available to the public, or to one or 
more parties of record to the pro-
ceeding, upon EPA’s initiative, under 
this paragraph (g)(3). An EPA office 
proposing disclosure of information 
under this paragraph (g)(3), shall so no-
tify the presiding officer in writing. 

Upon receipt of such a notification, the 
presiding officer shall notify each af-
fected business that disclosure under 
this paragraph (g)(3) has been proposed, 
and shall afford each such business a 
period for comment found by the pre-
siding officer to be reasonable under 
the circumstances. Information may be 
disclosed under this paragraph (g)(3) 
only if, after consideration of any 
timely comments submitted by the 
business, the EPA office determines in 
writing that, for reasons directly asso-
ciated with the conduct of the pro-
ceeding, the contemplated disclosure 
would serve the public interest, and the 
presiding officer determines in writing 
that the information is relevant to a 
matter in controversy in the pro-
ceeding. The presiding officer may con-
dition disclosure of the information to 
a party of record on the making of such 
protective arrangements and commit-
ments as he finds to be warranted. Dis-
closure to one or more parties of 
record, under protective arrangements 
or commitments, shall not, of itself, af-
fect the eligibility of information for 
confidential treatment under the other 
provisions of this subpart. Any affected 
business shall be given at least 5 days 
notice by the presiding officer prior to 
making the information available to 
the public or to one or more of the par-
ties of record to the proceeding. 

(4) In connection with any proceeding 
involving a decision by a presiding offi-
cer after an evidentiary or adjudica-
tory hearing, information to which this 
section applies may be made available 
to one or more parties of record to the 
proceeding, upon request of a party, 
under this paragraph (g)(4). A party of 
record seeking disclosure of informa-
tion shall direct his request to the pre-
siding officer. Upon receipt of such a 
request, the presiding officer shall no-
tify each affected business that disclo-
sure under this paragraph (g)(4) has 
been requested, and shall afford each 
such business a period for comment 
found by the presiding officer to be rea-
sonable under the circumstances. Infor-
mation may be disclosed to a party of 
record under this paragraph (g)(4) only 
if, after consideration of any timely 
comments submitted by the business, 
the presiding officer determines in 
writing that (i) the party of record has 
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satisfactorily shown that with respect 
to a significant matter which is in con-
troversy in the proceeding, the party’s 
ability to participate effectively in the 
proceeding will be significantly im-
paired unless the information is dis-
closed to him, and (ii) any harm to an 
affected business that would result 
from the disclosure is likely to be out-
weighed by the benefit to the pro-
ceeding and to the public interest that 
would result from the disclosure. The 
presiding officer may condition disclo-
sure of the information to a party of 
record on the making of such protec-
tive arrangements and commitments 
as he finds to be warranted. Disclosure 
to one or more parties of record, under 
protective arrangements or commit-
ments, shall not, of itself, affect the 
eligibility of information to confiden-
tial treatment under the other provi-
sions of this subpart. Any affected 
business shall be given at least 5 days 
notice by the presiding officer prior to 
making the information available to 
one or more of the parties of record to 
the proceeding. 

(h) Disclosure to authorized representa-
tives. (1) Under sections 114, 208 and 
307(a) of the Act, EPA possesses au-
thority to disclose to any authorized 
representative of the United States any 
information to which this section ap-
plies, notwithstanding the fact that 
the information might otherwise be en-
titled to confidential treatment under 
this subpart. Such authority may be 
exercised only in accordance with para-
graph (h) (2) or (3) of this section. 

(2)(i) A person under contract or sub-
contract to the United States govern-
ment to perform work in support of 
EPA in connection with the Act or reg-
ulations which implement the Act may 
be considered an authorized representa-
tive of the United States for purposes 
of this paragraph (h). For purposes of 
this section, the term ‘‘contract’’ in-
cludes grants and cooperative agree-
ments under the Environmental Pro-
grams Assistance Act of 1984 (Pub. L. 
98–313), and the term ‘‘contractor’’ in-
cludes grantees and cooperators under 
the Environmental Programs Assist-
ance Act of 1984. Subject to the limita-
tions in this paragraph (h)(2), informa-
tion to which this section applies may 
be disclosed: 

(A) To a contractor or subcontractor 
with EPA, if the EPA program office 
managing the contract first determines 
in writing that such disclosure is nec-
essary in order that the contractor or 
subcontractor may carry out the work 
required by the contract or sub-
contract; or 

(B) To a contractor or subcontractor 
with an agency other than EPA, if the 
EPA program office which provides the 
information to that agency, con-
tractor, or subcontractor first deter-
mines in writing, in consultation with 
the General Counsel, that such disclo-
sure is necessary in order that the con-
tractor or subcontractor may carry out 
the work required by the contract or 
subcontract. 

(ii) No information shall be disclosed 
under this paragraph (h)(2), unless this 
contract or subcontract in question 
provides: 

(A) That the contractor or subcon-
tractor and the contractor’s or sub-
contractor’s employees shall use the 
information only for the purpose of 
carrying out the work required by the 
contract or subcontract, shall refrain 
from disclosing the information to any-
one other than EPA without the prior 
written approval of each affected busi-
ness or of an EPA legal office and shall 
return to EPA all copies of the infor-
mation (and any abstracts or extracts 
therefrom) upon request by the EPA 
program office, whenever the informa-
tion is no longer required by the con-
tractor or subcontractor for the per-
formance of the work required under 
the contract or subcontract, or upon 
completion of the contract or sub-
contract (where the information was 
provided to the contractor or subcon-
tractor by an agency other than EPA, 
the contractor may disclose or return 
the information to that agency); 

(B) That the contractor or subcon-
tractor shall obtain a written agree-
ment to honor such terms of the con-
tract or subcontract from each of the 
contractor’s or subcontractor’s em-
ployees who will have access to the in-
formation, before such employee is al-
lowed such access; and 

(C) That the contractor or subcon-
tractor acknowledges and agrees that 
the contract or subcontract provisions 
concerning the use and disclosure of 
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business information are included for 
the benefit of, and shall be enforceable 
by, both the United States government 
and any affected business having an in-
terest in information concerning it 
supplied to the contractor or subcon-
tractor by the United States govern-
ment under the contract or sub-
contract. 

(iii) No information shall be disclosed 
under this paragraph (h)(2) until each 
affected business has been furnished 
notice of the contemplated disclosure 
by the EPA program office and has 
been afforded a period found reasonable 
by that office (not less than 5 working 
days) to submit its comments. Such 
notice shall include a description of 
the information to be disclosed, the 
identity of the contractor or subcon-
tractor, the contract or subcontract 
number, if any, and the purposes to be 
served by the disclosure. 

(iv) The EPA program office shall 
prepare a record of each disclosure 
under this paragraph (h)(2), showing 
the contractor or subcontractor, the 
contract or subcontract number, the 
information disclosed, the date(s) of 
disclosure, and each affected business. 
The EPA program office shall maintain 
the record of disclosure and the deter-
mination of necessity prepared under 
paragraph (h)(2)(i) of this section for a 
period of not less than 36 months after 
the date of the disclosure. 

(3) A State or local governmental 
agency which has duties or responsibil-
ities under the Act, or under regula-
tions which implement the Act, may be 
considered an authorized representa-
tive of the United States for purposes 
of this paragraph (h). Information to 
which this section applies may be fur-
nished to such an agency at the agen-
cy’s written request, but only if— 

(i) The agency has first furnished to 
the EPA office having custody of the 
information a written opinion from the 
agency’s chief legal officer or counsel 
stating that under applicable State or 
local law the agency has the authority 
to compel a business which possesses 
such information to disclose it to the 
agency, or 

(ii) Each affected business is in-
formed of those disclosures under this 
paragraph (h)(3) which pertain to it, 
and the agency has shown to the satis-

faction of an EPA legal office that the 
agency’s use and disclosure of such in-
formation will be governed by State or 
local law and procedures which will 
provide adequate protection to the in-
terests of affected businesses. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40002, Sept. 8, 1978; 43 FR 42251, Sept. 20, 
1978; 50 FR 51662, Dec. 18, 1985; 58 FR 461, Jan. 
5, 1993; 58 FR 5061, Jan. 19, 1993; 58 FR 7189, 
Feb. 5, 1993; 76 FR 30817, May 26, 2011; 76 FR 
64015, Oct. 17, 2011] 

§ 2.302 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Clean Water Act. 

(a) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section: 

(1) Act means the Clean Water Act, as 
amended, 33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq. 

(2)(i) Effluent data means, with ref-
erence to any source of discharge of 
any pollutant (as that term is defined 
in section 502(6) of the Act, 33 U.S.C. 
1362 (6))— 

(A) Information necessary to deter-
mine the identity, amount, frequency, 
concentration, temperature, or other 
characteristics (to the extent related 
to water quality) of any pollutant 
which has been discharged by the 
source (or of any pollutant resulting 
from any discharge from the source), or 
any combination of the foregoing; 

(B) Information necessary to deter-
mine the identity, amount, frequency, 
concentration, temperature, or other 
characteristics (to the extent related 
to water quality) of the pollutants 
which, under an applicable standard or 
limitation, the source was authorized 
to discharge (including, to the extent 
necessary for such purpose, a descrip-
tion of the manner or rate of operation 
of the source); and 

(C) A general description of the loca-
tion and/or nature of the source to the 
extent necessary to identify the source 
and to distinguish it from other 
sources (including, to the extent nec-
essary for such purposes, a description 
of the device, installation, or operation 
constituting the source). 

(ii) Notwithstanding paragraph 
(a)(2)(i) of this section, the following 
information shall be considered to be 
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effluent data only to the extent nec-
essary to allow EPA to disclose pub-
licly that a source is (or is not) in com-
pliance with an applicable standard or 
limitation, or to allow EPA to dem-
onstrate the feasibility, practicability, 
or attainability (or lack thereof) of an 
existing or proposed standard or limi-
tation: 

(A) Information concerning research, 
or the results of research, on any prod-
uct, method, device, or installation (or 
any component thereof) which was pro-
duced, developed, installed, and used 
only for research purposes; and 

(B) Information concerning any prod-
uct, method, device, or installation (or 
any component thereof) designed and 
intended to be marketed or used com-
mercially but not yet so marketed or 
used. 

(3) Standard or limitation means any 
prohibition, any effluent limitation, or 
any toxic, pre-treatment or new source 
performance standard established or 
publicly proposed pursuant to the Act 
or pursuant to regulations under the 
Act, including limitations or prohibi-
tions in a permit issued or proposed by 
EPA or by a State under section 402 of 
the Act, 33 U.S.C. 1342. 

(4) Proceeding means any rulemaking, 
adjudication, or licensing conducted by 
EPA under the Act or under regula-
tions which implement the Act, except 
for determinations under this part. 

(b) Applicability. (1) This section ap-
plies only to business information— 

(i) Provided to or obtained by EPA 
under section 308 of the Act, 33 U.S.C. 
1318, by or from the owner or operator 
of any point source, for the purpose of 
carrying out the objective of the Act 
(including but not limited to devel-
oping or assisting in the development 
of any standard or limitation under the 
Act, or determining whether any per-
son is in violation of any such standard 
or limitation); or 

(ii) Provided to or obtained by EPA 
under section 509(a) of the Act, 33 
U.S.C. 1369(a). 

(2) Information will be considered to 
have been provided or obtained under 
section 308 of the Act if it was provided 
in response to a request by EPA made 
for any of the purposes stated in sec-
tion 308, or if its submission could have 
been required under section 308, regard-

less of whether section 308 was cited as 
the authority for any request for the 
information, whether an order to pro-
vide the information was issued under 
section 309(a)(3) of the Act, 33 U.S.C. 
1319(a)(3), whether a civil action was 
brought under section 309(b) of the Act, 
33 U.S.C. 1319(b), and whether the infor-
mation was provided directly to EPA 
or through some third person. 

(3) Information will be considered to 
have been provided or obtained under 
section 509(a) of the Act if it was pro-
vided in response to a subpoena issued 
under section 509(a), or if its produc-
tion could have been required by sub-
poena under section 509(a), regardless 
of whether section 509(a) was cited as 
the authority for any request for the 
information, whether a subpoena was 
issued by EPA, whether a court issued 
an order under section 307(a), or wheth-
er the information was provided di-
rectly to EPA or through some third 
person. 

(4) This section specifically does not 
apply to information obtained under 
section 310(d) or 312(g)(3) of the Act, 33 
U.S.C. 1320(d), 1322(g)(3). 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201 through 2.207, 
2.209, 2.211 through 2.215 apply without 
change to information to which this 
section applies. 

(d) [Reserved] 
(e) Substantive criteria for use in con-

fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
applies to information to which this 
section applies, except that informa-
tion which is effluent data or a stand-
ard or limitation is not eligible for 
confidential treatment. No information 
to which this section applies is volun-
tarily submitted information. 

(f) Availability of information not enti-
tled to confidential treatment. Section 
2.210 does not apply to information to 
which this section applies. Effluent 
data, standards or limitations, and any 
other information provided or obtained 
under section 308 of the Act which is 
determined under this subpart not to 
be entitled to confidential treatment, 
shall be available to the public not-
withstanding any other provision of 
this part. Effluent data and standards 
or limitations provided in response to a 
subpoena issued under section 509(a) of 
the Act shall be available to the public 
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notwithstanding any other provision of 
this part. Information (other than ef-
fluent data and standards or limita-
tions) provided in response to a sub-
poena issued under section 509(a) of the 
Act, which is determined under this 
subpart not to be entitled to confiden-
tial treatment, shall be available to 
the public, unless EPA determines that 
the information is exempt from manda-
tory disclosure under 5 U.S.C. 552(b) for 
reasons other than reasons of business 
confidentiality and cannot or should 
not be made available to the public. 

(g) Disclosure of information relevant to 
a proceeding. (1) Under sections 308 and 
509(a) of the Act, any information to 
which this section applies may be re-
leased by EPA because of the relevance 
of the information to a proceeding, 
notwithstanding the fact that the in-
formation otherwise might be entitled 
to confidential treatment under this 
subpart. Release of information to 
which this section applies because of 
its relevance to a proceeding shall be 
made only in accordance with this 
paragraph (g). 

(2)–(4) The provisions of § 2.301(g) (2), 
(3), and (4) are incorporated by ref-
erence as paragraphs (g) (2), (3), and (4), 
respectively of this section. 

(h) Disclosure to authorized representa-
tives. (1) Under sections 308 and 509(a) of 
the Act, EPA possesses authority to 
disclose to any authorized representa-
tive of the United States any informa-
tion to which this section applies, not-
withstanding the fact that the infor-
mation might otherwise be entitled to 
confidential treatment under this sub-
part. Such authority may be exercised 
only in accordance with paragraph 
(h)(2) or (h)(3) of this section. 

(2)–(3) The provisions of § 2.301(h) (2) 
and (3) are incorporated by reference as 
paragraphs (h) (2) and (3), respectively, 
of this section. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40003, Sept. 8, 1978] 

§ 2.303 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Noise Control Act of 1972. 

(a) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section: 

(1) Act means the Noise Control Act 
of 1972, 42 U.S.C. 4901 et seq. 

(2) Manufacturer has the meaning 
given it in 42 U.S.C. 4902(6). 

(3) Product has the meaning given it 
in 42 U.S.C. 4902(3). 

(4) Proceeding means any rulemaking, 
adjudication, or licensing conducted by 
EPA under the Act or under regula-
tions which implement the Act, except 
for determinations under this subpart. 

(b) Applicability. This section applies 
only to information provided to or ob-
tained by EPA under section 13 of the 
Act, 42 U.S.C. 4912, by or from any 
manufacturer of any product to which 
regulations under section 6 or 8 of the 
Act (42 U.S.C. 4905, 4907) apply. Infor-
mation will be deemed to have been 
provided or obtained under section 13 
of the Act, if it was provided in re-
sponse to a request by EPA made for 
the purpose of enabling EPA to deter-
mine whether the manufacturer has 
acted or is acting in compliance with 
the Act, or if its submission could have 
been required under section 13 of the 
Act, regardless of whether section 13 
was cited as authority for the request, 
whether an order to provide such infor-
mation was issued under section 11(d) 
of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 4910(d), and wheth-
er the information was provided di-
rectly to EPA by the manufacturer or 
through some third person. 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201 through 2.207 and 
2.209 through 2.215 apply without 
change to information to which this 
section applies. 

(d) [Reserved] 
(e) Substantive criteria for use in con-

fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
applies without change to information 
to which this section applies; however, 
no information to which this section 
applies is voluntarily submitted infor-
mation. 

(f) [Reserved] 
(g) Disclosure of information relevant to 

a proceeding. (1) Under section 13 of the 
Act, any information to which this sec-
tion applies may be released by EPA 
because of its relevance to a matter in 
controversy in a proceeding, notwith-
standing the fact that the information 
otherwise might be entitled to con-
fidential treatment under this subpart. 
Release of information because of its 
relevance to a proceeding shall be 
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made only in accordance with this 
paragraph (g). 

(2)–(4) The provisions of § 2.301(g) (2), 
(3), and (4) are incorporated by ref-
erence as paragraphs (g) (2), (3), and (4), 
respectively, of this section. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40003, Sept. 8, 1978] 

§ 2.304 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Safe Drinking Water Act. 

(a) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section: 

(1) Act means the Safe Drinking 
Water Act, 42 U.S.C. 300f et seq. 

(2) Contaminant means any physical, 
chemical, biological, or radiological 
substance or matter in water. 

(3) Proceeding means any rulemaking, 
adjudication, or licensing process con-
ducted by EPA under the Act or under 
regulations which implement the Act, 
except for any determination under 
this part. 

(b) Applicability. (1) This section ap-
plies only to information— 

(i) Which was provided to or obtained 
by EPA pursuant to a requirement of a 
regulation which was issued by EPA 
under the Act for the purpose of— 

(A) Assisting the Administrator in 
establishing regulations under the Act; 

(B) Determining whether the person 
providing the information has acted or 
is acting in compliance with the Act; 
or 

(C) Administering any program of fi-
nancial assistance under the Act; and 

(ii) Which was provided by a person— 
(A) Who is a supplier of water, as de-

fined in section 1401(5) of the Act, 42 
U.S.C. 300f(5); 

(B) Who is or may be subject to a pri-
mary drinking water regulation under 
section 1412 of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 300g– 
1; 

(C) Who is or may be subject to an 
applicable underground injection con-
trol program, as defined in section 
1422(d) of the Act, 42 U.S.C.300h–1(d); 

(D) Who is or may be subject to the 
permit requirements of section 1424(b) 
of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 300h–3(b); 

(E) Who is or may be subject to an 
order issued under section 1441(c) of the 
Act, 42 U.S.C. 300j(c); or 

(F) Who is a grantee, as defined in 
section 1445(e) of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 
300j–4(e). 

(2) This section applies to any infor-
mation which is described by para-
graph (b)(1) of this section if it was pro-
vided in response to a request by EPA 
or its authorized representative (or by 
a State agency administering any pro-
gram under the Act) made for any pur-
pose stated in paragraph (b)(1) of this 
section, or if its submission could have 
been required under section 1445 of the 
Act, 42 U.S.C. 300j–4, regardless of 
whether such section was cited in any 
request for the information, or whether 
the information was provided directly 
to EPA or through some third person. 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201 through 2.207, 
2.209, and 2.211 through 2.215 apply 
without change to information to 
which this section applies. 

(d) [Reserved] 
(e) Substantive criteria for use in con-

fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
applies to information to which this 
section applies, except that informa-
tion which deals with the existence, ab-
sence, or level of contaminants in 
drinking water is not eligible for con-
fidential treatment. No information to 
which this section applies is volun-
tarily submitted information. 

(f) Nondisclosure for reasons other than 
business confidentiality or where disclo-
sure is prohibited by other statute. Sec-
tion 2.210 applies to information to 
which this section applies, except that 
information which deals with the exist-
ence, absence, or level of contaminants 
in drinking water shall be available to 
the public notwithstanding any other 
provision of this part. 

(g) Disclosure of information relevant to 
a proceeding. (1) Under section 1445(d) of 
the Act, any information to which this 
section applies may be released by EPA 
because of the relevance of the infor-
mation to a proceeding, notwith-
standing the fact that the information 
otherwise might be entitled to con-
fidential treatment under this subpart. 
Release of information to which this 
section applies because of its relevance 
to a proceeding shall be made only in 
accordance with this paragraph (g). 

(2)–(4) The provisions of § 2.301(g) (2), 
(3), (4) are incorporated by reference as 
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paragraphs (g) (2), (3), and (4), respec-
tively, of this section. 

(h) Disclosure to authorized representa-
tives. (1) Under section 1445(d) of the 
Act, EPA possesses authority to dis-
close to any authorized representative 
of the United States any information 
to which this section applies, notwith-
standing the fact that the information 
otherwise might be entitled to con-
fidential treatment under this subpart. 
Such authority may be exercised only 
in accordance with paragraph (h)(2) or 
(h)(3) of this section. 

(2)–(3) The provisions of § 2.301(h) (2) 
and (3) are incorporated by reference as 
paragraphs (h) (2) and (3), respectively, 
of this section. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40003, Sept. 8, 1978] 

§ 2.305 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amend-
ed. 

(a) Definitions. For purposes of this 
section: 

(1) Act means the Solid Waste Dis-
posal Act, as amended, including 
amendments made by the Resource 
Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976, 
as amended, 42 U.S.C. 6901 et seq. 

(2) Person has the meaning given it in 
section 1004(15) of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 
6903(15). 

(3) Hazardous waste has the meaning 
given it in section 1004(5) of the Act, 42 
U.S.C. 6903(5). 

(4) Proceeding means any rulemaking, 
adjudication, or licensing conducted by 
EPA under the Act or under regula-
tions which implement the Act includ-
ing the issuance of administrative or-
ders and the approval or disapproval of 
plans (e.g. closure plans) submitted by 
persons subject to regulation under the 
Act, but not including determinations 
under this subpart. 

(b) Applicability. This section applies 
to information provided to or obtained 
by EPA under section 3001(b)(3)(B), 
3007, or 9005 of the Act, 42 U.S.C 
6921(b)(3)(B), 6927, or 6995. Information 
will be considered to have been pro-
vided or obtained under sections 
3001(b)(3)(B), 3007, or 9005 of the Act if 
it was provided in response to a request 
from EDA made for any of the purposes 
stated in the Act or if its submission 

could have been required under those 
provisions of the Act regardless of 
whether a specific section was cited as 
the authority for any request for the 
information or whether the informa-
tion was provide directly to EPA or 
through some third person. 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201 through 2.207 and 
2.209 through 2.215 apply without 
change to information to which this 
section applies. 

(d) [Reserved] 
(e) Substantive criteria for use in con-

fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
applies without change to information 
to which this section applies; however, 
no information to which this section 
applies is voluntarily submitted infor-
mation. 

(f) [Reserved] 
(g) Disclosure of information relevant in 

a proceeding. (1) Under sections 3007(b) 
and 9005(b) of the Act (42 U.S.C. 6927(b) 
and 6995(b)), any information to which 
this section applies may be disclosed 
by EPA because of the relevance of the 
information in a proceeding under the 
Act, notwithstanding the fact that the 
information otherwise might be enti-
tled to confidential treatment under 
this subpart. Disclosure of information 
to which this section applies because of 
its relevance in a proceeding shall be 
made only in accordance with this 
paragraph (g). 

(2)–(4) The provisions of § 2.301(g) (2), 
(3), and (4) are incorporated by ref-
erence as paragraphs (g) (2), (3), and (4), 
respectively, of this section. 

(h) Disclosure to authorized representa-
tives. (1) Under sections 3001(b)(3)(B), 
3007(b), and 9005(b) of the Act (42 U.S.C. 
6921(b)(3)(B), 6927(b), and 6995(b)), EPA 
possesses authority to disclose to any 
authorized representative of the United 
States any information to which this 
section applies, notwithstanding the 
fact that the information might other-
wise be entitled to confidential treat-
ment under this subpart. Such author-
ity may be exercised only in accord-
ance with paragraph (h)(2) or (h)(3) of 
this section. 

(2)–(3) The provisions of § 2.301(h) (2) 
and (3) are incorporated by reference as 
paragraphs (h) (2) and (3), respectively, 
of this section. 
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(4) At the time any information is 
furnished to a contractor, subcon-
tractor, or State or local government 
agency under this paragraph (h), the 
EPA office furnishing the information 
to the contractor, subcontractor, or 
State or local government agency shall 
notify the contractor, subcontractor, 
or State or local government agency 
that the information may be entitled 
to confidential treatment and that any 
knowing and willful disclosure of the 
information may subject the con-
tractor, subcontractor, or State or 
local government agency and its em-
ployees to penalties in section 
3001(b)(3)(B), 3007(b)(2), or 9005(b)(1) of 
the Act (42 U.S.C. 6921(b)(3)(B), 6927(b), 
or 6995(b)). 

[43 FR 40003, Sept. 8, 1978, as amended at 50 
FR 51662, Dec. 18, 1985] 

§ 2.306 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Toxic Substances Control Act. 

(a) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section: 

(1) Act means the Toxic Substances 
Control Act, 15 U.S.C. 2601 et seq. 

(2) Chemical substance has the mean-
ing given it in section 3(2) of the Act, 
15 U.S.C. 2602(2). 

(3)(i) Health and safety data means the 
information described in paragraphs 
(a)(3)(i) (A), (B), and (C) of this section 
with respect to any chemical substance 
or mixture offered for commercial dis-
tribution (including for test marketing 
purposes and for use in research and 
development), any chemical substance 
included on the inventory of chemical 
substances under section 8 of the Act 
(15 U.S.C. 2607), or any chemical sub-
stance or mixture for which testing is 
required under section 4 of the Act (15 
U.S.C. 2603) or for which notification is 
required under section 5 of the Act (15 
U.S.C. 2604). 

(A) Any study of any effect of a 
chemical substance or mixture on 
health, on the environment, or on both, 
including underlying data and epide-
miological studies; studies of occupa-
tional exposure to a chemical sub-
stance or mixture; and toxicological, 
clinical, and ecological studies of a 
chemical substance or mixture; 

(B) Any test performed under the 
Act; and 

(C) Any data reported to, or other-
wise obtained by, EPA from a study de-
scribed in paragraph (a)(3)(i)(A) of this 
section or a test described in paragraph 
(a)(3)(i)(B) of this section. 

(ii) Notwithstanding paragraph 
(a)(3)(i) of this section, no information 
shall be considered to be health and 
safety data if disclosure of the informa-
tion would— 

(A) In the case of a chemical sub-
stance or mixture, disclose processes 
used in the manufacturing or proc-
essing the chemical substance or mix-
ture or, 

(B) In the case of a mixture, disclose 
the portion of the mixture comprised 
by any of the chemical substances in 
the mixture. 

(4) [Reserved] 
(5) Mixture has the meaning given it 

in section 3(8) of the Act, 15 U.S.C. 
2602(8). 

(6) Proceeding means any rulemaking, 
adjudication, or licensing conducted by 
EPA under the Act or under regula-
tions which implement the Act, except 
for determinations under this subpart. 

(b) Applicability. This section applies 
to all information submitted to EPA 
for the purpose of satisfying some re-
quirement or condition of the Act or of 
regulations which implement the Act, 
including information originally sub-
mitted to EPA for some other purpose 
and either relied upon to avoid some 
requirement or condition of the Act or 
incorporated into a submission in order 
to satisfy some requirement or condi-
tion of the Act or of regulations which 
implement the Act. Information will be 
considered to have been provided under 
the Act if the information could have 
been obtained under authority of the 
Act, whether the Act was cited as au-
thority or not, and whether the infor-
mation was provided directly to EPA 
or through some third person. 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201 through 2.203, 
2.206, 2.207, and 2.210 through 2.215 
apply without change to information 
to which this section applies. 

(d) Initial action by EPA office. Sec-
tion 2.204 applies to information to 
which this section applies, except that 
the provisions of paragraph (e)(3) of 
this section regarding the time allowed 
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for seeking judicial review shall be re-
flected in any notice furnished to a 
business under § 2.204(d)(2). 

(e) Final confidentiality determination 
by EPA legal office. Section 2.205 applies 
to information to which this section 
applies, except that— 

(1) Notwithstanding § 2.205(i), the 
General Counsel (or his designee), rath-
er than the regional counsel, shall 
make the determinations and take the 
actions required by § 2.205; 

(2) In addition to the statement pre-
scribed by the second sentence of 
§ 2.205(f)(2), the notice of denial of a 
business confidentiality claim shall 
state that under section 20(a) of the 
Act, 15 U.S.C. 2619, the business may 
commence an action in an appropriate 
Federal district court to prevent dis-
closure. 

(3) The following sentence is sub-
stituted for the third sentence of 
§ 2.205(f)(2): ‘‘With respect to EPA’s im-
plementation of the determination, the 
notice shall state that (subject to 
§ 2.210) EPA will make the information 
available to the public on the thirty- 
first (31st) calendar day after the date 
of the business’ receipt of the written 
notice (or on such later date as is es-
tablished in lieu thereof under para-
graph (f)(3) of this section), unless the 
EPA legal office has first been notified 
of the business’ commencement of an 
action in a Federal court to obtain ju-
dicial review of the determination and 
to obtain preliminary injunctive relief 
against disclosure.’’; and 

(4) Notwithstanding § 2.205(g), the 31 
calendar day period prescribed by 
§ 2.205(f)(2), as modified by paragraph 
(e)(3) of this section, shall not be short-
ened without the consent of the busi-
ness. 

(f) [Reserved] 
(g) Substantive criteria for use in con-

fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
applies without change to information 
to which this section applies, except 
that health and safety data are not eli-
gible for confidential treatment. No in-
formation to which this section applies 
is voluntarily submitted information. 

(h) Disclosure in special circumstances. 
Section 2.209 applies to information to 
which this section applies, except that 
the following two additional provisions 
apply to § 2.209(c): 

(1) The official purpose for which the 
information is needed must be in con-
nection with the agency’s duties under 
any law for protection of health or the 
environment or for specific law en-
forcement purposes; and 

(2) EPA notifies the other agency 
that the information was acquired 
under authority of the Act and that 
any knowing disclosure of the informa-
tion may subject the officers and em-
ployees of the other agency to the pen-
alties in section 14(d) of the Act (15 
U.S.C. 2613(d)). 

(i) Disclosure of information relevant in 
a proceeding. (1) Under section 14(a)(4) 
of the Act (15 U.S.C. 2613(a)(4)), any in-
formation to which this section applies 
may be disclosed by EPA when the in-
formation is relevant in a proceeding 
under the Act, notwithstanding the 
fact that the information otherwise 
might be entitled to confidential treat-
ment under this subpart. However, any 
such disclosure shall be made in a man-
ner that preserves the confidentiality 
of the information to the extent prac-
ticable without impairing the pro-
ceeding. Disclosure of information to 
which this section applies because of 
its relevance in a proceeding shall be 
made only in accordance with this 
paragraph (i). 

(2)–(4) The provisions of § 2.301(g) (2), 
(3), and (4) are incorporated by ref-
erence as paragraphs (i) (2), (3), and (4), 
respectively, of this section. 

(j) Disclosure of information to contrac-
tors and subcontractors. (1) Under sec-
tion 14(a)(2) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 
2613(a)(2)), any information to which 
this section applies may be disclosed 
by EPA to a contractor or subcon-
tractor of the United States per-
forming work under the Act, notwith-
standing the fact that the information 
otherwise might be entitled to con-
fidential treatment under this subpart. 
Subject to the limitations in this para-
graph (j), information to which this 
section applies may be disclosed: 

(i) To a contractor or subcontractor 
with EPA, if the EPA program office 
managing the contract first determines 
in writing that such disclosure is nec-
essary for the satisfactory performance 
by the contractor or subcontractor of 
the contract or subcontract; or 
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(ii) To a contractor or subcontractor 
with an agency other than EPA, if the 
EPA program office which provides the 
information to that agency, con-
tractor, or subcontractor first deter-
mines in writing, in consultation with 
the General Counsel, that such disclo-
sure is necessary for the satisfactory 
performance by the contractor or sub-
contractor of the contract or sub-
contract. 

(2)–(4) The provisions of § 2.301(h)(2) 
(ii), (iii), and (iv) are incorporated by 
reference as paragraphs (j) (2), (3), and 
(4), respectively, of this section. 

(5) At the time any information is 
furnished to a contractor or subcon-
tractor under this paragraph (j), the 
EPA office furnishing the information 
to the contractor or subcontractor 
shall notify the contractor or subcon-
tractor that the information was ac-
quired under authority of the Act and 
that any knowing disclosure of the in-
formation may subject the contractor 
or subcontractor and its employees to 
the penalties in section 14(d) of the Act 
(15 U.S.C. 2613(d)). 

(k) Disclosure of information when nec-
essary to protect health or the environ-
ment against an unreasonable risk of in-
jury. (1) Under section 14(a)(3) of the 
Act (15 U.S.C 2613(a)(3)), any informa-
tion to which this section applies may 
be disclosed by EPA when disclosure is 
necessary to protect health or the envi-
ronment against an unreasonable risk 
of injury to health or the environment. 
However, any disclosure shall be made 
in a manner that preserves the con-
fidentiality of the information to the 
extent not inconsistent with protecting 
health or the environment against the 
unreasonable risk of injury. Disclosure 
of information to which this section 
applies because of the need to protect 
health or the environment against an 
unreasonable risk of injury shall be 
made only in accordance with this 
paragraph (k). 

(2) If any EPA office determines that 
there is an unreasonable risk of injury 
to health or the environment and that 
to protect health or the environment 
against the unreasonable risk of injury 
it is necessary to disclose information 
to which this section applies that oth-
erwise might be entitled to confiden-
tial treatment under this subpart, the 

EPA office shall notify the General 
Counsel in writing of the nature of the 
unreasonable risk of injury, the extent 
of the disclosure proposed, how the pro-
posed disclosure will serve to protect 
health or the environment against the 
unreasonable risk of injury, and the 
proposed date of disclosure. Such noti-
fication shall be made as soon as prac-
ticable after discovery of the unreason-
able risk of injury. If the EPA office 
determines that the risk of injury is so 
imminent that it is impracticable to 
furnish written notification to the 
General Counsel, the EPA office shall 
notify the General Counsel orally. 

(3) Upon receipt of notification under 
paragraph (k)(2) of this section, the 
General Counsel shall make a deter-
mination in writing whether disclosure 
of information to which this section 
applies that otherwise might be enti-
tled to confidential treatment is nec-
essary to protect health or the environ-
ment against an unreasonable risk of 
injury. The General Counsel shall also 
determine the extent of disclosure nec-
essary to protect against the unreason-
able risk of injury as well as when the 
disclosure must be made to protect 
against the unreasonable risk of in-
jury. 

(4) If the General Counsel determines 
that disclosure of information to which 
this section applies that otherwise 
might be entitled to confidential treat-
ment is necessary to protect health or 
the environment against an unreason-
able risk of injury, the General Counsel 
shall furnish notice to each affected 
business of the contemplated disclo-
sure and of the General Counsel’s de-
termination. Such notice shall be made 
in writing by certified mail, return re-
ceipt requested, at least 15 days before 
the disclosure is to be made. The notice 
shall state the date upon which disclo-
sure will be made. However, if the Gen-
eral Counsel determines that the risk 
of injury is so imminent that it is im-
practicable to furnish such notice 15 
days before the proposed date of disclo-
sure, the General Counsel may provide 
notice by means that will provide re-
ceipt of the notice by the affected busi-
ness at least 24 hours before the disclo-
sure is to be made. This may be done 
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by telegram, telephone, or other rea-
sonably rapid means. 

[43 FR 40003, Sept. 8, 1978, as amended at 44 
FR 17674, Mar. 23, 1979; 58 FR 462, Jan. 5, 1993] 

§ 2.307 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and 
Rodenticide Act. 

(a) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section; 

(1) Act means the Federal Insecticide, 
Fungicide and Rodenticide Act, as 
amended, 7 U.S.C. 136 et seq., and its 
predecessor, 7 U.S.C. 135 et seq. 

(2) Applicant means any person who 
has submitted to EPA (or to a prede-
cessor agency with responsibility for 
administering the Act) a registration 
statement or application for registra-
tion under the Act of a pesticide or of 
an establishment. 

(3) Registrant means any person who 
has obtained registration under the 
Act of a pesticide or of an establish-
ment. 

(b) Applicability. This section applies 
to all information submitted to EPA 
by an applicant or registrant for the 
purpose of satisfying some requirement 
or condition of the Act or of regula-
tions which implement the Act, includ-
ing information originally submitted 
to EPA for some other purpose but in-
corporated by the applicant or reg-
istrant into a submission in order to 
satisfy some requirement or condition 
of the Act or of regulations which im-
plement the Act. This section does not 
apply to information supplied to EPA 
by a petitioner in support of a petition 
for a tolerance under 21 U.S.C. 346a(d), 
unless the information is also described 
by the first sentence of this paragraph. 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201 through 2.203, 
2.206, 2.207, and 2.210 through 2.215 
apply without change to information 
to which this section applies. 

(d) Initial action by EPA office. Sec-
tion 2.204 applies to information to 
which this section applies, except that 
the provisions of paragraph (e) of this 
section regarding the time allowed for 
seeking judicial review shall be re-
flected in any notice furnished to a 
business under § 2.204(d)(2). 

(e) Final confidentiality determination 
by EPA legal office. Section 2.205 applies 

to information to which this section 
applies, except that— 

(1) Notwithstanding § 2.205(i), the 
General Counsel (or his designee), rath-
er than the Regional Counsel, shall 
make the determinations and take the 
actions required by § 2.205; 

(2) In addition to the statement pre-
scribed by the second sentence of 
§ 2.205(f)(2), the notice of denial of a 
business confidentiality claim shall 
state that under section 10(c) of the 
Act, 7 U.S.C. 136h(c), the business may 
commence an action in an appropriate 
Federal district court for a declaratory 
judgment; 

(3) The following sentence is sub-
stituted for the third sentence of 
§ 2.205(f)(2): ‘‘With respect to EPA’s im-
plementation of the determination, the 
notice shall state that (subject to 
§ 2.210) EPA will make the information 
available to the public on the thirty- 
first (31st) calendar day after the date 
of the business’s receipt of the written 
notice (or on such later date as is es-
tablished in lieu thereof under para-
graph (f)(3) of this section), unless the 
EPA legal office has first been notified 
of the business’s commencement of an 
action in a Federal court to obtain ju-
dicial review of the determination or 
to obtain a declaratory judgment under 
section 10(c) of the Act and to obtain 
preliminary injunctive relief against 
disclosure.’’; and 

(4) Notwithstanding § 2.205(g), the 31 
calendar day period prescribed by 
§ 2.205(f)(2), as modified by paragraph 
(e)(3) of this section, shall not be short-
ened without the consent of the busi-
ness. 

(f) [Reserved] 
(g) Substantive criteria for use in con-

fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
applies without change to information 
to which this section applies; however, 
no information to which this section 
applies is voluntarily submitted infor-
mation. 

(h) Disclosure in special circumstances. 
(1) Section 2.209 applies without change 
to information to which this section 
applies. In addition, under section 
12(a)(2)(D) of the Act, 7 U.S.C. 
136j(a)(2)(D), EPA possesses authority 
to disclose any information to which 
this section applies to physicians, 
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pharmacists, and other qualified per-
sons needing such information for the 
performance of their duties, notwith-
standing the fact that the information 
might otherwise be entitled to con-
fidential treatment under this subpart. 
Such authority under section 
12(a)(2)(D) of the Act may be exercised 
only in accordance with paragraph 
(h)(2) or (h)(3) of this section. 

(2) Information to which this section 
applies may be disclosed (notwith-
standing the fact that it might other-
wise be entitled to confidential treat-
ment under this subpart) to physicians, 
pharmacists, hospitals, veterinarians, 
law enforcement personnel, or govern-
mental agencies with responsibilities 
for protection of public health, and to 
employees of any such persons or agen-
cies, or to other qualified persons, 
when and to the extent that disclosure 
is necessary in order to treat illness or 
injury or to prevent imminent harm to 
persons, property, or the environment, 
in the opinion of the Administrator or 
his designee. 

(3) Information to which this section 
applies may be disclosed (notwith-
standing the fact that it otherwise 
might be entitled to confidential treat-
ment under this subpart) to a person 
under contract to EPA to perform 
work for EPA in connection with the 
Act or regulations which implement 
the Act, if the EPA program office 
managing the contract first determines 
in writing that such disclosure is nec-
essary in order that the contractor 
may carry out the work required by 
the contract. Any such disclosure to a 
contractor shall be made only in ac-
cordance with the procedure and re-
quirements of § 2.301(h)(2) (ii) through 
(iv). 

(4) Information to which this section 
applies, and which relates to formulas 
of products, may be disclosed at any 
public hearing or in findings of fact 
issued by the Administrator, to the ex-
tent and in the manner authorized by 
the Administrator or his designee. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40005, Sept. 8, 1978] 

§ 2.308 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic 
Act. 

(a) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section: 

(1) Act means the Federal Food, Drug 
and Cosmetic Act, as amended, 21 
U.S.C. 301 et seq. 

(2) Petition means a petition for the 
issuance of a regulation establishing a 
tolerance for a pesticide chemical or 
exempting the pesticide chemical from 
the necessity of a tolerance, pursuant 
to section 408(d) of the Act, 21 U.S.C. 
346a(d). 

(3) Petitioner means a person who has 
submitted a petition to EPA (or to a 
predecessor agency). 

(b) Applicability. (1) This section ap-
plies only to business information sub-
mitted to EPA (or to an advisory com-
mittee established under the Act) by a 
petitioner, solely in support of a peti-
tion which has not been acted on by 
the publication by EPA of a regulation 
establishing a tolerance for a pesticide 
chemical or exempting the pesticide 
chemical from the necessity of a toler-
ance, as provided in section 408(d) (2) or 
(3) of the Act, 21 U.S.C. 346a(d) (2) or 
(3). 

(2) Section 2.307, rather than this sec-
tion, applies to information described 
by the first sentence of § 2.307(b) (mate-
rial incorporated into submissions in 
order to satisfy the requirements of the 
Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and 
Rodenticide Act, as amended), even 
though such information was origi-
nally submitted by a petitioner in sup-
port of a petition. 

(3) This section does not apply to in-
formation gathered by EPA under a 
proceeding initiated by EPA to estab-
lish a tolerance under section 408(e) of 
the Act, 21 U.S.C. 346a(e). 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201, 2.202, 2.206, 2.207, 
and 2.210 through 2.215 apply without 
change to information to which this 
section applies. 

(d) Effect of submission of information 
without claim. Section 2.203 (a) and (b) 
apply without change to information 
to which this section applies. Section 
2.203(c), however, does not apply to in-
formation to which this section ap-
plies. A petitioner’s failure to assert a 
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claim when initially submitting a peti-
tion shall not constitute a waiver of 
any claim the petitioner may have. 

(e) Initial action by EPA office. Section 
2.204 applies to information to which 
this section applies, except that— 

(1) Unless the EPA office has on file 
a written waiver of a petitioner’s 
claim, a petitioner shall be regarded as 
an affected business, a petition shall be 
treated as if it were covered by a busi-
ness confidentiality claim, and an EPA 
office acting under § 2.204(d) shall de-
termine that the information in the pe-
tition is or may be entitled to con-
fidential treatment and shall take ac-
tion in accordance with § 2.204(d)(1); 

(2) In addition to other required pro-
visions of any notice furnished to a pe-
titioner under § 2.204(e), such notice 
shall state that— 

(i) Section 408(f) of the Act, 21 U.S.C. 
346a(f), affords absolute confidentiality 
to information to which this section 
applies, but after publication by EPA 
of a regulation establishing a tolerance 
(or exempting the pesticide chemical 
from the necessity of a tolerance) nei-
ther the Act nor this section affords 
any protection to the information; 

(ii) Information submitted in support 
of a petition which is also incorporated 
into a submission in order to satisfy a 
requirement or condition of the Fed-
eral Insecticide, Fungicide and 
Rodenticide Act, as amended, 7 U.S.C. 
136 et seq., is regarded by EPA as being 
governed, with respect to business con-
fidentiality, by § 2.307 rather than by 
this section; 

(iii) Although it appears that this 
section may apply to the information 
at this time, EPA is presently engaged 
in determining whether for any reason 
the information is entitled to confiden-
tial treatment or will be entitled to 
such treatment if and when this sec-
tion no longer applies to the informa-
tion; and 

(iv) Information determined by EPA 
to be covered by this section will not 
be disclosed for as long as this section 
continues to apply, but will be made 
available to the public thereafter (sub-
ject to § 2.210) unless the business fur-
nishes timely comments in response to 
the notice. 

(f) Final confidentiality determination 
by EPA legal office. Section 2.205 applies 

to information to which this section 
applies, except that— 

(1) Notwithstanding § 2.205(i), the 
General Counsel or his designee, rather 
than the Regional counsel, shall in all 
cases make the determinations and 
take the actions required by § 2.205; 

(2) In addition to the circumstances 
mentioned in § 2.205(f)(1), notice in the 
form prescribed by § 2.205(f)(2) shall be 
furnished to each affected business 
whenever information is found to be 
entitled to confidential treatment 
under section 408(f) of the Act but not 
otherwise entitled to confidential 
treatment. With respect to such cases, 
the following sentences shall be sub-
stituted for the third sentence of 
§ 2.205(f)(2): ‘‘With respect to EPA’s im-
plementation of the determination, the 
notice shall state that (subject to 
§ 2.210) EPA will make the information 
available to the public on the thirty- 
first (31st) calendar day after the 
business’s receipt of the written notice 
(or on such later date as is established 
in lieu thereof under paragraph (f)(3) of 
this section), unless the EPA legal of-
fice has first been notified of the 
business’s commencement of an action 
in a Federal court to obtain judicial re-
view of the determination and to ob-
tain preliminary injunctive relief 
against disclosure; provided, that the 
information will not be made available 
to the public for so long as it is enti-
tled to confidential treatment under 
section 408(f) of the Federal Food, Drug 
and Cosmetic Act, 21 U.S.C. 346a(f).’’; 
and 

(3) Notwithstanding § 2.205(g), the 31 
calendar day period prescribed by 
§ 2.205(f)(2), as modified by paragraph 
(f)(2) of this section, shall not be short-
ened without the consent of the busi-
ness. 

(g) [Reserved] 
(h) Substantive criteria for use in con-

fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
does not apply to information to which 
this section applies. Such information 
shall be determined to be entitled to 
confidential treatment for so long as 
this section continues to apply to it. 

(i) Disclosure in special circumstances. 
(1) Section 2.209 applies to information 
to which this section applies. In addi-
tion, under Section 408(f) of the Act, 21 
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U.S.C. 346a(f), EPA is authorized to dis-
close the information to other persons. 
Such authority under section 408(f) of 
the Act may be exercised only in ac-
cordance with paragraph (i)(2) or (i)(3) 
of this section. 

(2) Information to which this section 
applies may be disclosed (notwith-
standing the fact that it otherwise 
might be entitled to confidential treat-
ment under this subpart) to a person 
under contract to EPA to perform 
work for EPA in connection with the 
Act, with the Federal Insecticide, Fun-
gicide, and Rodenticide Act, as amend-
ed, or regulations which implement ei-
ther such Act, if the EPA program of-
fice managing the contract first deter-
mines in writing that such disclosure is 
necessary in order that the contractor 
may carry out the work required by 
the contract. Any such disclosure to a 
contractor shall be made only in ac-
cordance with the procedures and re-
quirements of § 2.301(h)(2) (ii) through 
(iv). 

(3) Information to which this section 
applies may be disclosed by EPA to an 
advisory committee in accordance with 
section 408(d) of the Act, 21 U.S.C. 
346a(d). 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40005, Sept. 8, 1978] 

§ 2.309 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the Ma-
rine Protection, Research and Sanc-
tuaries Act of 1972. 

(a) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section: 

(1) Act means the Marine Protection, 
Research and Sanctuaries Act of 1972, 
33 U.S.C. 1401 et seq. 

(2) Permit means any permit applied 
for or granted under the Act. 

(3) Application means an application 
for a permit. 

(b) Applicability. This section applies 
to all information provided to or ob-
tained by EPA as a part of any applica-
tion or in connection with any permit. 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201 through 2.207 and 
2.209 through 2.215 apply without 
change to information to which this 
section applies. 

(d) Substantive criteria for use in con-
fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
does not apply to information to which 

this section applies. Pursuant to sec-
tion 104(f) of the Act, 33 U.S.C. 1414(f), 
no information to which this section 
applies is eligible for confidential 
treatment. 

[41 FR 36902, Sept. 1, 1976, as amended at 43 
FR 40005, Sept. 8, 1978] 

§ 2.310 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Comprehensive Environmental Re-
sponse, Compensation, and Liabil-
ity Act of 1980, as amended. 

(a) Definitions. For purposes of this 
section: 

(1) Act means the Comprehensive En-
vironmental Response, Compensation, 
and Liability Act of 1980, as amended, 
including amendments made by the 
Superfund Amendments and Reauthor-
ization Act of 1986, 42 U.S.C. 9601, et seq. 

(2) Person has the meaning given it in 
section 101(21) of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 
9601(21). 

(3) Facility has the meaning given it 
in section 101(9) of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 
9601(9). 

(4) Hazardous substance has the mean-
ing given it in section 101(14) of the 
Act, 42 U.S.C. 9601(14). 

(5) Release has the meaning given it 
in section 101(22) of the Act, 42 U.S.C. 
9601(22). 

(6) Proceeding means any rulemaking 
or adjudication conducted by EPA 
under the Act or under regulations 
which implement the Act (including 
the issuance of administrative orders 
under section 106 of the Act and cost 
recovery pre-litigation settlement ne-
gotiations under sections 107 or 122 of 
the Act), any cost recovery litigation 
under section 107 of the Act, or any ad-
ministrative determination made 
under section 104 of the Act, but not in-
cluding determinations under this sub-
part. 

(b) Applicability. This section applies 
only to information provided to or ob-
tained by EPA under section 104 of the 
Act, 42 U.S.C. 9604, by or from any per-
son who stores, treats, or disposes of 
hazardous wastes; or where necessary 
to ascertain facts not available at the 
facility where such hazardous sub-
stances are located, by or from any 
person who generates, transports, or 
otherwise handles or has handled haz-
ardous substances, or by or from any 
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person who performs or supports re-
moval or remedial actions pursuant to 
section 104(a) of the Act. Information 
will be considered to have been pro-
vided or obtained under section 104 of 
the Act if it was provided in response 
to a request from EPA or a representa-
tive of EPA made for any of the pur-
poses stated in section 104, if it was 
provided pursuant to the terms of a 
contract, grant or other agreement to 
perform work pursuant to section 104, 
or if its submission could have been re-
quired under section 104, regardless of 
whether section 104 was cited as au-
thority for any request for the infor-
mation or whether the information was 
provided directly to EPA or through 
some third person. 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201 through 2.207 and 
§§ 2.209 through 2.215 apply without 
change to information to which this 
section applies. 

(d) [Reserved] 
(e) Substantive criteria for use in con-

fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
applies without change to information 
to which this section applies; however, 
no information to which this section 
applies is voluntarily submitted infor-
mation. 

(f) [Reserved] 
(g)(1) Under section 104(e)(7)(A) of the 

Act (42 U.S.C. 9604(e)(7)(A)) any infor-
mation to which this section applies 
may be disclosed by EPA because of 
the relevance of the information in a 
proceeding under the Act, notwith-
standing the fact that the information 
otherwise might be entitled to con-
fidential treatment under this subpart. 
Disclosure of information to which this 
section applies because of its relevance 
in a proceeding shall be made only in 
accordance with this paragraph (g). 

(2) The provisions of § 2.301(g)(2) are 
to be used as paragraph (g)(2) of this 
section. 

(3) In connection with any proceeding 
involving a decision by a presiding offi-
cer after an evidentiary or adjudica-
tory hearing, except with respect to 
litigation conducted by a Federal 
court, information to which this sec-
tion applies which may be entitled to 
confidential treatment may be made 
available to the public, or to one or 
more parties of record to the pro-

ceeding, upon EPA’s initiative, under 
this paragraph (g)(3). An EPA office 
proposing disclosure of information 
under this paragraph (g)(3) shall so no-
tify the presiding officer in writing. 
Upon receipt of such a notification, the 
presiding officer shall notify each af-
fected business that disclosure under 
this paragraph (g)(3) has been proposed, 
and shall afford each such business a 
period for comment found by the pre-
siding officer to be reasonable under 
the circumstances. Information may be 
disclosed under this paragraph (g)(3) 
only if, after consideration of any 
timely comments submitted by the 
business, the EPA office determines in 
writing that, for reasons directly asso-
ciated with the conduct of the pro-
ceeding, the contemplated disclosure 
would serve the public interest, and the 
presiding officer determines in writing 
that the information is relevant to a 
matter in controversy in the pro-
ceeding. The presiding officer may con-
dition disclosure of the information to 
a party of record on the making of such 
protective arrangements and commit-
ments as he finds to be warranted. Dis-
closure to one or more parties of 
record, under protective arrangements 
or commitments, shall not, of itself, af-
fect the eligibility of information for 
confidential treatment under the other 
provisions of this subpart. Any affected 
business shall be given at least 5 days 
notice by the presiding officer prior to 
making the information available to 
the public or to one or more of the par-
ties of record to the proceeding. 

(4) In connection with any proceeding 
involving a decision by a presiding offi-
cer after an evidentiary or adjudica-
tory hearing, except with respect to 
litigation conducted by a Federal 
court, information to which this sec-
tion applies which may be entitled to 
confidential treatment may be made 
available to one or more parties of 
record to the proceeding, upon request 
of a party, under this paragraph (g)(4). 
A party of record seeking disclosure of 
information shall direct his request to 
the presiding officer. Upon receipt of 
such a request, the presiding officer 
shall notify each affected business that 
disclosure under this paragraph (g)(4) 
has been requested, and shall afford 
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each such business a period for com-
ment found by the presiding officer to 
be reasonable under the circumstances. 
Information may be disclosed to a 
party of record under this paragraph 
(g)(4) only if, after consideration of any 
timely comments submitted by the 
business, the presiding officer deter-
mines in writing that: 

(i) The party of record has satisfac-
torily shown that with respect to a sig-
nificant matter which is in controversy 
in the proceeding, the party’s ability to 
participate effectively in the pro-
ceeding will be significantly impaired 
unless the information is disclosed to 
him; and 

(ii) Any harm to an affected business 
that would result from the disclosure is 
likely to be outweighed by the benefit 
to the proceeding and the public inter-
est that would result from the disclo-
sure. 
The presiding officer may condition 
disclosure of the information to a 
party of record on the making of such 
protective arrangements and commit-
ments as he finds to be warranted. Dis-
closure to one or more parties of 
record, under protective arrangements 
or commitments, shall not, of itself, af-
fect the eligibility of information for 
confidential treatment under the other 
provisions of this subpart. Any affected 
business shall be given at least 5 days 
notice by the presiding officer prior to 
making the information available to 
one or more of the parties of record to 
the proceeding. 

(5) In connection with cost recovery 
pre-litigation settlement negotiations 
under sections 107 or 122 of the Act (42 
U.S.C. 9607, 9622), any information to 
which this section applies that may be 
entitled to confidential treatment may 
be made available to potentially re-
sponsible parties pursuant to a con-
tractual agreement to protect the in-
formation. 

(6) In connection with any cost recov-
ery proceeding under section 107 of the 
Act involving a decision by a presiding 
officer after an evidentiary or adju-
dicatory hearing, any information to 
which this section applies that may be 
entitled to confidential treatment may 
be made available to one or more par-
ties of record to the proceeding, upon 
EPA’s initiative, under this paragraph 

(g)(6). Such disclosure must be made 
pursuant to a stipulation and protec-
tive order signed by all parties to 
whom disclosure is made and by the 
presiding officer. 

(h) Disclosure to authorized representa-
tives. (1) Under section 104(e)(7) of the 
Act (42 U.S.C. 9604(e)(7)), EPA possesses 
authority to disclose to any authorized 
representative of the Untied States any 
information to which this section ap-
plies, notwithstanding the fact that 
the information might otherwise be en-
titled to confidential treatment under 
this subpart. Such authority may be 
exercised only in accordance with para-
graph (h)(2) or (h)(3) of this section. 

(2) The provisions of § 2.301(h)(2) are 
to be used as paragraph (h)(2) of this 
section. 

(3) The provisions of § 2.301(h)(3) are 
to be used as paragraph (h)(3) of this 
section. 

(4) At the time any information is 
furnished to a contractor, subcon-
tractor, or State or local government 
under this paragraph (h), the EPA of-
fice furnishing the information to the 
contractor, subcontractor, or State or 
local government agency shall notify 
the contractor, subcontractor, or State 
or local government agency that the 
information may be entitled to con-
fidential treatment and that any know-
ing and willful disclosure of the infor-
mation may subject the contractor, 
subcontractor, or State or local gov-
ernment agency and its employees to 
penalties in section 104(e)(7)(B) of the 
Act (42 U.S.C. 9604(e)(7)(B)). 

[50 FR 51663, Dec. 18, 1985, as amended at 58 
FR 462, Jan. 5, 1993] 

§ 2.311 Special rules governing certain 
information obtained under the 
Motor Vehicle Information and Cost 
Savings Act. 

(a) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section: 

(1) Act means the Motor Vehicle In-
formation and Cost Savings Act, as 
amended, 15 U.S.C. 1901 et seq. 

(2) Average fuel economy has the 
meaning given it in section 501(4) of the 
Act, 15 U.S.C. 2001(4). 

(3) Fuel economy has the meaning 
given it in section 501(6) of the Act, 15 
U.S.C. 2001(6). 
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(4) Fuel economy data means any 
measurement or calculation of fuel 
economy for any model type and aver-
age fuel economy of a manufacturer 
under section 503(d) of the Act, 15 
U.S.C. 2003(d). 

(5) Manufacturer has the meaning 
given it in section 501(9) of the Act, 15 
U.S.C. 2001(9). 

(6) Model type has the meaning given 
it in section 501(11) of the Act, 15 U.S.C. 
2001(11). 

(b) Applicability. This section applies 
only to information provided to or ob-
tained by EPA under Title V, Part A of 
the Act, 15 U.S.C. 2001 through 2012. In-
formation will be considered to have 
been provided or obtained under Title 
V, Part A of the Act if it was provided 
in response to a request from EPA 
made for any purpose stated in Title V, 
Part A, or if its submission could have 
been required under Title V Part A, re-
gardless of whether Title V Part A was 
cited as the authority for any request 
for information or whether the infor-
mation was provided directly to EPA 
or through some third person. 

(c) Basic rules which apply without 
change. Sections 2.201 through 2.207 and 
§§ 2.209 through 2.215 apply without 
change to information to which this 
section applies. 

(d) [Reserved] 
(e) Substantive criteria for use in con-

fidentiality determinations. Section 2.208 
applies without change to information 
to which this section applies, except 
that information this is fuel economy 
data is not eligible for confidential 
treatment. No information to which 
this section applies is voluntarily sub-
mitted information. 

(f) [Reserved] 
(g) Disclosure of information relevant to 

a proceeding. (1) Under section 505(d)(1) 
of the Act, any information to which 
this section applies may be released by 
EPA because of the relevance of the in-
formation to a proceeding under Title 
V, Part A of the Act, notwithstanding 
the fact that the information otherwise 
might be entitled to confidential treat-
ment under this subpart. Release of in-
formation to which this section applies 
because of its relevance to a proceeding 
shall be made only in accordance with 
this paragraph (g). 

(2) The provisions of § 2.301(g)(2) are 
to be used as paragraph (g)(2) of this 
section. 

(3) The provisions of § 2.301(g)(3) are 
to be used as paragraph (g)(3) of this 
section. 

(4) The provisions of § 2.301(g)(4) are 
to be used as paragraph (g)(3) of this 
section. 

[50 FR 51663, Dec. 18, 1985] 

Subpart C—Testimony by Employ-
ees and Production of Docu-
ments in Civil Legal Pro-
ceedings Where the United 
States Is Not a Party 

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 301; Reorganization 
Plan No. 3 of 1970, 5 U.S.C. App.; 33 U.S.C. 
361(a); 42 U.S.C. 300j–9; 42 U.S.C. 6911a, 42 
U.S.C. 7601(a). 

SOURCE: 50 FR 32387, Aug. 9, 1985, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 2.401 Scope and purpose. 
This subpart sets forth procedures to 

be followed when an EPA employee is 
requested or subpoenaed to provide tes-
timony concerning information ac-
quired in the course of performing offi-
cial duties or because of the employee’s 
official status. (In such cases, employ-
ees must state for the record that their 
testimony does not necessarily rep-
resent the official position of EPA. If 
they are called to state the official po-
sition of EPA, they should ascertain 
that position before appearing.) These 
procedures also apply to subpoenas 
duces tecum for any document in the 
possession of EPA and to requests for 
certification of copies of documents. 

(a) These procedures apply to: 
(1) State court proceedings (including 

grand jury proceedings); 
(2) Federal civil proceedings, except 

where the United States, EPA or an-
other Federal agency is a party; and 

(3) State and local legislative and ad-
ministrative proceedings. 

(b) These procedures do not apply: 
(1) To matters which are not related 

to EPA; 
(2) To Congressional requests or sub-

poenas for testimony or documents; 
(3) Where employees provide expert 

witness services as approved outside 
activities in accordance with 40 CFR 
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